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NON-SCHOOL HOURS: MOBILIZING SCHOOL
AND COMMUNITY RESOURCES

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 25, 1998

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room
SD—430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeffords (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Gregg, Wellstone, and Murray.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAIRMAN. This hearing of the Committee on Labor and
Human Resources will come to order.

I want to welcome everyone to this hearing to explore the child
care needs of school-age children and their families. The nonschool
hours are more than just before and after the school day. They also
include weekends, school vacation days, parent-teacher conference
days, summer vacations, early release days—all of a child’s waking
hours when they are neither at school nor at home with their par-
ents.

Most of us look back on our childhood and see our time consumed
with school. In reality, of course, there are more nonschool than
school hours in a child’s life. With increasing numbers of parents
working, there is a growing need to ensure a supervised, enriching
environment for children when they are not in school. Yet far too
often, that simple goal is out of reach for many children and par-
ents.

President Clinton announced his child care initiative in January.
The part that struck a chord with most parents was the need for
after-school care. Parents and children need choices. They need an
array of constructive, appealing activities for school-age children
during nonschool hours.

After-school care provides a safe, supervised environment for
school-age children during the hours when they cannot be with
their parents or in school. High-quality after-school programs pro-
vide activities that foster positive youth development. Numerous
studies tell us that the hours between the time that school ends
and parents get home is a time of great risk for our children. Those
hours have the highest levels of substance abuse, teenage sexual
activity, delinquency, and other high-risk behaviors.

(1)
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It is obvious that meeting the needs of children, youth and their
families during nonschool hours may be the best “prevention” pro-
gram. That is a lot of bang for the buck.

The Washington Metropolitan Area has the highest proportion of
working women in this country. There are many community re-
sources—parks and recreational centers, private businesses offer-
ing dancing, computer education, martial arts, swimming, art, and
almost anything else you can imagine, school-based before- and
after-school programs, a vast array of private voluntary organiza-
tions like the YMCA, Boys and Gir{s Clubs, Camp Fire, and others.
But the reality is that these resources do not provide the support
that our children need because they are operating in totally sepa-
rate orbits.

Conversely, in rural areas like Vermont, there are few resources
in either the public or the private sectors, huge transportation
problems, and smaller populations from which to solicit local con-
tributions in support of community programs. With smaller num-
bers of children and youth to participate in programs, the array of
activities that can be made available becomes severely limited. Yet
the need to have activities that activel engage each child is still
a critical component of any successful after-school program.

In both resource-rich urban and suburban areas, and rural areas
with limited resources, there is a notable lack of a cohesive net-
work of programs and services for school-:&ge children. This frag-
mented set of options presents its own difficulties. Rather like a
thousand-piece Jigsaw puzzle, it requires time, ingenuity and per-
sistence to make 1t all fit together.

The situation becomes even worse if many of the pieces are miss-
ing, so often the case in rural and inner-city areas, or if parents
cannot afford to buy the puzzle in the first place. These obstacles
are even greater for low-income families, parents without under-
standing bosses, children whose parents work two or three jobs or
shift work, parents with limited English-speaking skills, and sin-
gle-parent families.

During this hearing, I want to explore ways in which we can bet-
ter meet the needs of children and their families during these criti-
cal nonschool hours. What are those needs? What are the barriers
to having the various segments of the community work in a more
cohesive way to provide the support that these children need? How
can the Federal Government help build the coordinated school and
community networks that families need? Can we make the non-
school hours not only a safe time for kids, but a time that fosters
positive growth and development of youth and inhibits the onset of
risky behaviors?

I {elieve the witnesses that we are privileged to have with us
today will help us begin to put the pieces of this puzzle together.
I am pleased that we have so many different perspectives rep-
resented here today.

Senator Kennedy wanted to be here, but because of the funeral
for Senator Ribicoff, he is unable to attend the hearing today. His
statement will be included in the record as if read, as well as a
statement from Senator Leahy.

[T]he prepared statements of Senators Kennedy and Leahy fol-
low:
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

I commend Senator Jeffords for scheduling this hearing on the
importance of making quality after-school care available to Ameri-
ca’s school-aged children. I hope that the result of these hearings
will be prompt action by this Congress to meet this high priority.

Constituents, education and welfare agencies, law enforcement
officers, and children’s advocates are unanimous in their view that
greater opportunities are needed for activities to keep school-age
children off the streets, out of trouble and away from drugs. Over
five million school-aged children are left home alone after school.
Parents try to arrange care for their school-aged children, but are
frequently prevented from doing so because of the location, cost, or
the poor quality of the activities that are available. Often, no activi-
ties at all are available. Current Federal programs support after-
school care for only I out of every to eligible children. Hundreds of
thousands of families are on waiting lists for such care. The cost
of not making after-school care available to working families is
enormous. Children miss out on the opportunity to improve their
learning and social skills. Those who turn to crime or drugs impose
heavy costs on the community. Police across the nation report that
delinquent conduct peaks between 3 and 8 p.m. each school day.

We know how to address these concerns. Part of the solution, as
Senator Jeffords has proposed, is to support school-based after-
school programs. His 21st Century Community Learning Center
Program deserves to be expanded. In fact, President Clinton pro-
posed to expand it five-fold from $40 million to $200 million annu-
ally. But even after that expansion, the program will be able to ac-
commodate at most only 500,000 children from middle-income and
low-income families. Scﬁool-based programs cannot be relied upon
entirely to meet this need. Further investments in community-
based programs are essential.

State and local governments should have the flexibility to pro-
vide the care they find is necessary to meet community needs. The
Child Care Development Block Grant should be expanded for this
purpose, and I intend to introduce legislation to do so. Part of the
increase should be earmarked to improve the quality of these ac-
tivities, in response to extensive and compelling evidence that we
know how to improve quality but have failed to do so. Clearly, all
parents with school age children will benefit from these invest-
ments and I hope that a bipartisan consensus will emerge on the
most effective ways to achieve this important goal.

Again, I commend Senator Jeffords for scheduling this hearing,
and I look forward to the testimony of the witnesses.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR PATRICK LEAHY, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF VERMONT

)| aﬁplaud my colleague from Vermont, Senator Jeffords, for convening this img:)r—
tant hearing today to examine the growing need for after-school programs for chil-
dren of all ages. With more and more parents of school-aged children working out-
side the home, we, as a nation, must make a commitment to our children to ensure
they have safe and supervised places to be after school, on weekends and durin

vacations. I am looking forward to working on a bipartisan basis with Senator Jef-
fords and others to seg( balanced and adequate funding for a variety of prevention
programs in both 5.10—the juvenile crime bill—and in any future child care legisla-

tion.
7
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THE NEED TO SUPPORT PREVENTION

Teenagers themselves are clamoring for programs to help them develo their job
skills ad educational talents and places where they can have fun in a sa e environ-

spearheaded the effort to establish a new teen center in Essex Junction and now
serves as president of the student board of directors. During my visit with Attorney
General Reno to the center last week, we learned that these students led the fund
raisinfl effort and raised more than $30,000 in one month to establish the center.
They have continued to oversee its activities and have proven the importance of
having kids involved and invested in preventjon activities. America’s teens are send-
ing us a clear message: They want safe places for constructive after school activities.
e Essex Teen Lsenter 18 just one of several new and creative prevention pro-
Erams targetintheens in Vermont. In Burlington, the King Street Youth Center
ouses a new “Youth Entrepreneurial Seminar” for at-risk youths to teach them
how to establish their own businesses. One of the Ley components of the YES pro-
gram is matching these teens with local business leaders t,oggarn the tricks and pit-
alls of running one’s own business. The teens in Woodstock have also established
a teen center, using Essex Junction’s facility as a model. And several towns in Ver-
mont are exploring options for creating community-based restorative justice pro-
ams for juveniles which involve the perpetrator and victim in the resoljution of de-
inquent acts. .
ermont also has many well-established programs for children and youth, includ-
ing the YMCA'’s after-school program in Burlington. We are fortunate to have Sue
Luck, Brad’s mother and the Associate Executive Director of the YMCA, here today
to discuss the varied programs offered by the Y, which is the largest provider of
after-school programs in ermont—and across the Nation. Vermont also has the
good fortune to have a Boys and Girls Club in Burlington, two Bi Brother/Big Sis-
ter mentoring programs in Bennington and Brattleboro, and a Y%uthbuild project,
which teaches teens how to build homes while they rebuild their lives. Despite the
commitment Vermonters have made to their children, I have heard again and again
that more needs to be done. I intend to do all I can to ensure that any bill w ich

place in Vermont. Local communities, not the Federal Government, should decide
specifically how any new Federal funds are spent.

The CHAIRMAN. Our first witness is Dr. Gerald Tirozzi. Dr.
Tirozzi is the assistant secretary of elementary and secondary edu-
cation at the United States Department of Education. He was ap-
pointed to his current position in January, 1996. Dr. Tirozzi has ex-
tensive experience in the field of education, from high school
science teacher to college president to State commissioner of edu-
cation in Connecticut. Dr. Tirozzi has distinguished himself as a
nationally-recognized leader in education reform.

TThapk you for being with us today, and please proceed, Dr.
irozzi.

OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND IMPROVEMENT, AND
SUSAN WILHELM, STAFF

Mr. Trozzi. Thank you, Senator Jeffords. It is a pleasure to
have this opportunity to speak to the committee and to talk about
this particular subject.

I also want to commend you personally for your commitment and
your assistance in seeing this program get started. I really appre-
ciated your opening remarks, because in many respects, they take
the place of some of my opening remarks, which is fine. I think you
did a super job with that.
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Just for the record—and you have a copy of my full testimony—
I am simply going to try to summarize the key points and then give
you an opportunity to ask questions.

I have been. in public education for approximately 38 years, and
I was a_community school principal in‘the 1960’s and operated a
school that was opening from 8 in the morning until 10 in the
evening, weekends and summers, and had a plethora of services,
including health, education, social services, dentistry, and so on
and it was really a wonderful experience at that time. Later, I had
the opportunity—and I will mention the Mott Foundation .in just
a few moments further—I had the pleasure of being a Mott Fellow
at Michigan State University where my Ph.D. was not only in edu-
cational administration but had a focus on community education.
So I come before as a person who not only is committed to this pro-
gram, but I would like to go so far as to say very definitely viscer-
ally committed to the concept of extending the school day, the
school week, the school year.

I also want to introduce my colleague, Ricky Takai. Ricky is the
acting assistant secretary of the Office of Educational Research and
Improvement. The program at the moment resides on that side of
ourl'1 organization, and %ricky is here to answer some questions as
well.

Again, you stated very well in your opening remarks the need,
you gave the background and some of t})\e statistics. We are con-
cerned very much that only approximately 1.7 million children in
kindergarten through grade 8 are enrolled in formal after-school
programs, and in particular we are concerned than less than 4 per-
cent of our total student body in public education is enrolled in
after-school programs within the public schools. And of course,
there is the issue in this country of latchkey children, children
ﬁrowing up alone, and as you said so well, the after-school hours

etween roughly 2 and 6, the FBI statistics clearly point out, are
- the time when we have the most problems in our country with vio-
lence, vandalism and so on.

Also—and some people do not know this—but it has been re-
ported by phone companies that the busiest time of day for them
is roughly between 3 and 3:30 in the afternoon, when parents are
calling home to see if Johnny and Mary are safe. So I think the
potential to extend this program is just so absolutely on target and
is something we truly applaud.

I need to step back and say that if we are going to accept the
fact that schooling only takes place between the hours of approxi-
mately 8:30 and 2:30, we have made a tragic mistake as a Nation.
The potential to extend the day, the week and the year makes con-
summate sense.

I also think it makes real sense to strongly consider the program
having a major focus within the public sc%mols. And of course, in
our proposal, we ask that 10 percent of the money be set aside for
community-based organizations. We want to work very closely and
cooperatively with community-based organizations. We have a long
history of doing that. But in particular, if we are going to see the
program as really an extension of schooling, especially the edu-
cational arm of the program, I think we have got to look for that
inextricable link between the schoolhouse and the after school, and
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wherever we do not have the facilities, then, of course, we do have
to look to the community for other kinds of resources.

Also, I want to point out in terms of wanting to be efficient and
effective, cost-efficient in particular, if you consider the reality that
in this country, the greatest investment that taxpayers have at the
local level is really in facilities, the capital investment in schools.
It is a multibillion-dollar investment. If you look around at how
corporations operate, they would never close their main facilities
down at 2:30 every day, and we do that.

So to use the schools makes real sense to me, and to look at the
facilities they have makes real sense. To attempt to start other pro-
grams that duplicate the facilities makes little sense. And also, to
try to have the program inextricably linked to what is taking place
in the schools makes sense. ‘

We are also concerned that historically, many of the programs
after school have not necessarily been quality programs. They have
really been programs of supervised care, if you wﬁll'. We very much
want to see these programs build on educational initiatives. We
want to link it to reading, to math, to technology, to science, to col-
lege preparation.

Just quickly, Senator Kennedy has offered a number of pro-
grams—the High Hopes Program, where mentors can come in and
work after school with students; America Reads has tremendous
potential to use the schoolhouse with tutors and reading teachers,
and I could go on with a plethora of other types of programs.

We are also very pleased that the Charles Stewart Mott Founda-
tion has made a significant commitment of approximately $55 mil-
lion over the next several years to provide national technical assist-
ance to States and local school districts in trying to implement
quality programs across this country. And the Mott Foundation, of
course, has been involved in community education since probably
the 1930’s, so they have a longstanding commitment to this issue.

I also want very much to note that when we look at the request
for $200 million for next year, we are very optimistic that that will,
- of course, dramatically expand the number of centers we would be
operating, and we could accommodate approximately 500,000 chil-
dren per year, with centers providing matching funds.

I also want to note that the commitment we are trying to make
in matching funds I think is very important. Based on my own ex-
perience in community education, it seems when the Federal dol-
lars disappear, often tﬁese programs disappear. So we are suggest-
ing that this grant be expanded to a 5-year grant, with our costs
really going up for 3 years and then coming down, really giving dis-
tricts 5 years to figure out how they are going to phase it in, be-
cause my concern is that if we do not consider that type of reality,
then over time, the program may very well disappear.

So in closing my brief remarks, I would like to say that I think
without question, this is something that we should do as a Nation.
I think we have to utilize our school facilities to the maximum. I
think we have to provide students and their parents with high-
quality programs that to the extent possible should be linked to the
traditional school day so we do not have disparate activities taking
place in our schools. I think the potential exists for programs that
often right now do not fit into a school curriculum, for myriad rea-

<10
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sons, l(iike art and music and science and technology, to be incor-
porated.

Based on all the polls we are seeing, parents fully support the
use of public schools for these reasons. The elementary principals’
association several years ago did a survey of principals, and almost
90 percent support. this kind of program. Teachers are on board as
saying this program is very important. But first and foremost, par-
ents have really sent a loud and clear message that schools really
should be a safe haven for children in these after-school hours.

So the initiative: is timely, the initiative is appropriate. Going to
$200 million, we think is on target over 5 years, reaching approxi-
mately $1 billion, and really would move us in the direction of
maximizing the use of our schools and meeting the diverse needs
of our students and our communities.

I am going to stop there, because I really want to give you time
for questions. I hope you get a sense that Secretary Riley and we
at the Department are totally committed to this effort. And again,
Senator Jeffords, we want to commend you for your leadership in
getting this started.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Tirozzi follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GERALD TIROZZI

Good morning, Senator Jeffords, and members of the committee. It is a pleasure
to be invited to speak with you today on a subject that is dear to the heart of those
of us who have served our nation’s public schools, as I have over the last 38 years.
Children ad youth need a safe ad enriching environment to learn and grow in their
after-school hours. But they can thrive in community learning centers where learn-
ing, enrichment, and recreational activities complement, link with, and build on
their regular school day. :

. It seems like such a simple concept, but for any of us who are or hope to be par-

ents, we know this is a issue of extreme urgency. There are not enough after-school
and summer programs to serve our school-age kids. Bringing quality programs to
every community is a very high priority for American families.

My boss, Education Secretary Riley, understands this. He believes that quality
after-school programs are a essential component of a strong school—a strong com-
munity. The school-community partnershi{)s that are included in any after school
Emf’ram are good for building better schools and better neighborhoods . . . and that

uilds a better America.

That is why President Clinton has proposed a historic and comprehensive $21 bil-
lion child-care initiative. One part oF this proposal includes a dramatic expansion
of the 21st Century Community Learning Centers Program to provide funds to
school-community partnerships to start up or expand after-school, extended learning
programs for school-age children. ,

e program will increase the supply of high-quality extended-learning program-
ming in a cost-effective manner, primarily Ey-(}unding programs that use public
schools and their existing infrastructure and by building partnerships with commu-
nity-based and youth organizations. Community-based organizations can bring to an
after-school program their youth development experience. Community coalitions will
have the flexibility to decide, with the school, what their extended learning prior-
ities are—before-school programming, after-school learning opportunities, weekend
activities, or summer enrichment programs.

Our communities are hun or these types of after-school partnerships. With
generous support from the Cﬁgles Stewart Mott Foundation, which has pledged up
to $55 million to provide technical assistance for the multi-year expansion of 21st
Century Community Learning Centers, 11 regional technical assistance workshops
were held earlier this month across our country to provide information to potential
applicants about how to run a high quality program and compete for grants. Attend-
ance at these workshops was overwhelming.

From Seattle and Los Angeles, to St. Louis and Dallas, to Boston and Atlanta,
more than 5,000 community representatives from families, schools, community and
civic organizations, local governments, foundations, religious faiths, and businesses
came together to find out what quality, extended learning programming is, how to
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collaborate, and what are some models of best practice. In three short months, in
addition to the 16,000 application packages we sent out to every school district in
the country, we have fulﬁlled 15,000 agditional requests for applications. Many,
many more have been down-loaded off the Internet.

y is there such a outpouring of interest? While there has been a growth in the
availability of after-school care programs for children over the last 20 years, rel-
atively few organized, extended learning opportunities exist when compared to need.
Let me share with you what we know al?out who participates in after-school pro-

ams and the overwhelming need to keep our young people productively involved
in the after-school hours. :

In 1991, there were 35.9 million children between the ages of § and 14 living in
the United States. Approximately 24 million of these school-age children needed
child care because ofp working parents or parents seeking emp%oyment. However,
only about 1.7 million children I‘x)-om kindergarten through grade 8 were enrolled in
49,500 formal before- and after-school programs.

Extended learning programs in schools are even more scarce, especially for older
children and youth.

® According to the National Center for Education Statistics (NCES), in 1993-94,
only 974,348 children in public elementary schools (just 3.4 percent of students in
public elementary schools) were enrolled in 18,111 before- or after-school programs
at public schools.

% Seventy percent of all public elementary and combined schools did not offer
before- or after-school programs.

Experts estimate that about 5 million school-age children spend time without
adult supervision, as “latch-key” children, during a typical week. Because of self-re-
porting, however, it is difficult to get a firm figure.

The Administration’s proposed expansion of the 21st Century Community Learn-
ing Centers program will bring much-needed attention to the provision of supple-
mentary learning activities in interesting and engaging ways, with activities ad-
dressing the needs of young adolescents and the problge:ms of !rug use, gang involve-
ment, and violence.

According to the America Academy of Pediatrics, recent studies show that adoles-
cents who are unsupervised after school are more likely to use alcohol and other
drugs. Studies by the FBI and youth-advocacy groups have found that the peak
hours for juvenile crime and victimization - are from 3 pm. to 8 pm.—hours when
youth are most often without supervision.

Community learning centers can provide a safe haven for youth, supervised activi-
ties, and services focusing on learning enhancement as well as on preventing crime,
violence, and substance a%use.

By locating 21st Century Community Learning Centers within schools we can en-
sure that students receive educational services directly linked to their classroom
needs. Centers can enlace educational opportunities in numerous ways that address
what mainstream America wants in better schools.

Centers can offer tutoring to help students master basic skills. Centers can pro-
vide middle school students with more opportunities to do hands-on math and
science, as well as homework help in these key subjects which are gateway courses
to college—and good careers.

After-school is a excellent time to help middle school kids see the possibilities of
oing to college. Centers can provide mentoring by caring adults and college stu-
ents to encourage students to set higher academic and career goals. College visits,

mentoring, and learning about preparing for college, academically and financially,
must start in middle schools i allpstucfents, especially low-income and disadvan-
taged students, have a realistic chance to go to college—because college is what
gives all kids a shot at the America Dream.

Centers can provide opportunities for children to learn to use technology. Centers
can also make core subjects more relevant and exciting by linking up with local mu-
seums, libraries, youth ups, businesses, universities, art centers, and other edu-
cational or career-related activities. Many low-income children don’t have access to
computers at home. Keeping schools open can help them gain access to this essen-
tial learning resource.

Centers can provide enrichment opportunities in art, drama, and music which un-
fortunately are often the last courses funded during the regular school day. Centers
can serve as a base for community service and service-learning opportunities. In
fact, many before- and after-school programs operate with the help of AmeriCorps
volunteers who mentor, tutor, and work with children.

Survey data clearly indicate the demand for after-school programs. A 1997 survey
of both elementary and middle school parents shows that 90 percent of parents want
after-school programs. :

J oA
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This same survey asked parents what kind of activities they would like their chil-
dren to be involved in and found that:

e 95 percent of parents felt their child would benefit from a program that in-
cluded technology cfasses.

e 91 percent of parents felt their child would benefit from arts, music, and cul-
tural activities.

e Among parents of middle school students, 90 percent favored after-school com-
munity service or volunteer opportunities for their children.

By and large, the public favors keeping school buildings open for use by school
children with adult supervision: 87 percent favored keeping schools open after
school; 67 percent favored keeping schools open on weekends; and 72 percent fa-
vored keeping schools open during vacations.

Principals have long seen a need for extended learning programs; in a 1989 sur-
veg, 84 percent of school principals agreed that there is a need for before- and after-
school programs. In 1993, the National Association of Elementary Principals printed
a book for their membership on quality standards for after-school programs.

Last summer, the Secretary o? Education ad the First Lady released a guidebook
under the auspices of the Partnership for Family Involvement in Education on im-
plementing scﬁool-based after-school programs. The Partnership, a 4,000 member
coalition comprised of organizations representing families, schools, communities, re-
ligious institutions, and employers, was founded by Secretary Riley in 1994. The
Partnership seeks to provide parents and local communities with the information
they need to improve schools and help children learn more. '

Ig;eping Schools Open as Community Learning Centers: Extending Learning in a
Safe, Drug-free Environment Before and After School is a step-by-step guidebook for
families and community members to work with the local schools to implement a safe
extended-learning program. The guidebook has been a “best seller” for the Depart-
ment. So much so, that we included this useful information in the 21st Century
Community Learning Center application package.

With all of this strong parental and public support for after-school programs, you
might be asking what the effects of after-school programs are on learning. Research
shows that students in quality after-school programs demonstrate higher academic
achievement and have better attitudes toward school than children left alone or
under the care of siblings.

Participation in extended learning programs can be particularly beneficial to dis-
advantaged or low-achieving students. Children from low-income families often lack
the resources that more affluent families can spend on improving the quality of
their children’s education, both in and out of school. Parents who are moving off
welfare and into the workforce are a major source of the demand for high-quality
academic programs after school.

For all these reasons and more, the Administration is requesting, in its Fiscal
Year 1999 budget before Congress, $200 million for Community Learning Centers,
and a total of $1 billion over 5 years, which will fund competitive grants to approxi-
mate(ljy 4,000 centers, including continuation grants to the centers funded in 1998.

If Congress supports expanding the program from its current $40 million in 1998
to $200 million 1n 1999, it will provide extended-hour school services for approxi-
mately 500,000 children per year, with a local 1 to 1 match.

Vice President Gore was absolutely on the mark when he said at a recent press
conference on the proposed 21St Century Community Learning Centers expansion,

“This period of time between the school bell and the factory whistle is a most vul-
nerable time for children. These are the hours when children are more likely to en-
gage in at-risk behavior and are more vulnerable to the dangers that still exist in
too many neighborhoods and communities.”

So what will it take to make families feel secure in the knowledge that their chil-
dren are not only safe, but filled with the wonder and excitement of learning? As
Secretary Riley said last week in his State of American Education speech in Seattle,
“This is an extraordinary and demanding time for our nation’s schools and I ask
all Americans to pitch in.”

By groviding safe and enriching high-quality after-school programs, like those
available through the 21st Century Community Learning Centers program, we can
all “pitch in” for our kids.

Let me again thank you for holding these hearings on the importance of high-
quality before- and after-school programs.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. First, I am going to pick on you

a little bit. :
Mr. T1rozz1. Thank you, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. The law that you chose to utilize for the grant
program is one which I introduced in the 94th Congress, and was
signed into law. But it had a broader focus and a different. focus
in a sense, which was to use the schools as community centers and
to bring in resources and to help adults, parents, and others to
work together. '

I am a little concerned to see the way that you have implemented
the grants. First of all, it is a little curious that you recommended
zero funding and then, all of a sudden you requested $50 million,
and now it is $200 million, which should make me excited. But
then I read the grant programs, and they do not follow the legisla-
tion. They do a worthy thing, but it is not consistent with the in-
tent of the legislation. I am concerned that already, with the rules
that went out in December, 1987, it shifted entirely the emphasis
to one specific activity. Without our knowledge or even letting us
know that you intended to make it a single rifle shot you changed
the program by cleverly saying you can ask for anything that the
bill does, but we will only give you a grant if you use it for after
school care. _ '

That is the kind of use of regulations that I think irritates Con-
gress when, even though the goal is very worthy, we find that a
}aw that was intended to do many things is narrowed down to one
ocus.

I was so pleased to see the increased appropriation request last
year where previously you had not requested any funding. I was
even more happy to see the big number this year; but then I find
that it is designed to do somet%ling which was part of the bill but
only one of 13 uses for the grant funds. Anybody who tries to re-
ceive a grant similar to what was intended under the legislation
really does not have a chance to get a grant under this years rules.

I would like your comments on that.

Mr. TIRozz1. I just want to be clear. Your concern is that we are
focusing the bill more on children than the broad community?

The CHAIRMAN. Well, your grant request says you can do any-
thing the statute tells you to; however, the only thing we are going
to grant money for is after school care, basically. So all the other
activities whici; were authorized under the statute do not have a
chance to get any money. Now, after-school care is such a laudable
cause, which we all app{aud. However, it is a little irritating to the
person who purposely crafted the law to have a broader range of
activities to find out, by fiat of the administration, you are saying
yes, you can ask for it, but we are only going to give it to you for
this one program. How did you come to that conclusion?

Mr. Tirozz1. I think the key—and again, I was not privy to some
earlier conversations that people might have had with your staff—
I think that what this attempts to do is to build on that legislation
and try to really emphasize the fact that the after-school hours in
particular can enhance the life of a community, its citizens and its
children.

We put a focus on children because, in fairness, in your com-
ments, in my comments and what the evaluations are telling us,
th}elarelis a tremendous need to serve the needs of youngsters after
school.

14
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I do not think we are in any way trying to move aside a commu-
nity. My own experience in tge community school program is that
when you really emphasize and work with children, you have a
much greater potential to involve their parents and to involve the
community. It becomes almost a captive audience kind of situation.

There are so many diverse and important ways we can involve
the community and involve parents by working directly with chil-
dren. I just t{link that emphasizing the after-school hours made
consummate sense as we had this discussion, as we talk with the
Justice Department, and we hear some of these startling statistics
on after-school crime, if you look at the situation of latchkey chil-
dren in this country, if you look at the lack of quality child care
and day care in this country.

I always like to go back to the premise that schools should be
seen as a real safe haven within the community, and I think for
all of those reasons, that is how the decision was made.

Ricky, do you have any further knowledge of that?

Mr. TAKAL Well, it is true that there is sort of an absolute prior-
ity for this competition for expanding learning opportunities for
children. But in addition to that, applicants are required to include
at least 4 of the 13 statutory activities that are listed in the bill.
So that in addition to providing expanded learning opportunities,
they can pick any 4 of those 13 that are listed in the statute.

S)(; it is beyond simply the notion of expanded learning opportuni-
ties.

The CHAIRMAN. I will be curious to see what you actually award
under these grants. Have there been grants awarded?

Mr. TAKAIL There have only been seven grants that were award-
ed, I believe in 1995. The 1996 money was simply used for the con-
tinuation of those grants. And those grants do include a wide range
of activities, including day care, emp%:yment and training kinds of
activities that are listed in the statute. So it does go way beyond
simply providing

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I would like to see copies of those grants
that were awarded.

Mr. Takal OK.

The CHAIRMAN. I do not want te get off the focus here today, but
I want to send a strong message that I am irritated by the kind
of fiat that the administration took with the 21st Century Commu-
nity Learning Centers legislation. The Department is saying that
this is wonderful. Community schools will stay open at after-school
and try to get the children and adults working together with par-
ents, and all those nice activities that help a community. You all
know that getting parents involved is probably one of the most im-
portant things we can do. It is very difficult to do by limiting this
legislation to after-school care rather than the broad ranges of serv-
ices contained in the legislation. So I am irritated. Since it is for
a good cause, I will back off now, but I hope you understand my
concerns.

Mr. Tirozzl. Yes, I can, sir, but just for your edification, we have
been working cooperatively with the National Community School
Education Association, andy they are fully supportive of the concept
of what we are trying to do. And just a footnote, I had the pleasure
of being a charter member of that group in the 1960’s, and right
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now, it is the major vehicle in this country promoting broad, qual-
ity, community education, and in our discussions with them, we
have talked about the broad range of activities, including adults
and community and so on.

The CHAIRMAN. I believe the area that we should emphasize with
the 21st Century Community Learning Centers should be activities
designed to make maximum use of our school facilities. I would like
to skip around a bit and discuss things we can do to eliminate so-
cial promotion. Earlier this week the President, in his discussion
with Governors, announced that Secretary Riley would be issuing
guidelines on social promotion. Could you share with us more de-
tails on this and also any thoughts as to how the 21st Century
Community Learning Centers program could be part of the solution
to this issue?

Mr. TiRozzI. Well, both the President and the Secretary on a
number of occasions have spoken out on the issue of social pro-
motion, being very concerned that in America we have a significant
number of youngsters, especially in our poorer districts, who seem
to move from grade to grade without necessarily demonstrating the
necessa skil?srto move forward.

Now, I do want to say—and this is how I am attempting to an-
swer your question—that one of the real problems in this country
with what we call retention is that when you retain a student in
the same type of program that he or she failed, you are not doing
much of a service. You really have got to try to dramatically alter
thedprogram or provide other intervention strategies to help the
student.

Where I think this program, expanding the 21st century model,
the community school, can make a difference—I think that the ex-
tended day can provide for tutoring assistance for youngsters, it
can build on what America Reads is talking about, it can allow
more and diverse use of technology. The potential is there in the
summer to run quality summer school programs for youngsters
who are in danger of retention. Chicago, for example, has done a
very good job with their quote-unquote social promotion program

y requiring students to attend summer schools. One of tll:e prob-
lems for schools is that unless they have the resources, they cannot
necessarily keep the schools open in the summer. I think a grant
like this could help in a number of ways.

I also think it could serve a real purpose in terms of helping par-
ents with literacy. We have a significant number of parents in this
country who themselves do not have good reading or math skills,
and through a quality community school program, tying it in with
adult literacy, we can help parents become iretter readers and in
turn, hopefuﬁ , that will help their children in the home.

I personally think that one of the main reasons thijs program has
been moved forward so rapidly and with an emphasis on children
is trying to tie it very closely to the President’s concern and the
Secretary’s concern with the issue of social promotion in America,
using this as one vehicle to try to help.

The CHAIRMAN. Again to get back to the law, the 1994 law states
that rural or inner-city public elementary, middle or secondary
schools or consortia schools are eligible for funding. In the grant
-applications, I notice that LEA, the local education agency, has

16
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been added; that is not in the statute. The intent of this legislation
was to have very little bureaucracy and to get the Federal dollars
directly to the schools. Why was the LEA adged?

Mr. TirOZZI. One of the reasons is that with the grant hopefully
increasing fairly dramatically and over time, going to $1 billion,
there is going to be some essential coordination of these programs.
And by allowing the LEAs to run the programs would just make
consummate sense, because it is very difficult to operate the pro-
gram with grants going to all these individual schools as opposed
to %ging to an LEA, which ideally ties it to their total school reform
package, so we do not have isolates out there running community
school programs. There is no cohesiveness in that.

So we just thought that as the program was expanding, if it does
expand, I think dramatically, to a billion-dollar program, you really
have to deal with the structure that does exist, and it is very, very
difficult to operate it with individual schools at that level.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, again, that kind of takes the focus awa
from what the statute was intended to do. I will be talking witK
the Secretary to see if we can reach some agreement to fund at
least some of what was intended in the legislation. Your proposal
leaves out that very important aspect of getting communities to
work together to use the school facilities to meet a broad range of
community needs. To use those schools, not just an LEA, because
I think it is incredibly important that we do more to provide the
community-school linkages. As the First Lady has said, it takes a
village to raise a child, but we are trying to get that school to be-
come an integral part of the whole village.

I have several other questions which I will be submitting to you
in writing.

Senator Gregg.

Senator GREGG. As I understand it, the purpose of this new ini-
tiative, which will be $800 million, as you just said, is to get kids
more up-to-speed, kids who are doing poorly in school, kids who
need an after-school program, and kids who are looking for some-
thing else to do after school besides just hang around. So you are
planning that this is not going to be just a holding tank, but this
is going to be an educational exercise for them; is that correct?

Mr. TIROZZI. Yes, sir.

Senator GREGG. So you expect to teach them things like math
and science——

Mr. Tirozzl. Science, English, reading, enrichment, talented and
gifted programs.

Senator GREGG. Why not just extend the school day? '

Mr. TiROZZI. That is reaﬂy a local decision in terms of whether
they want to extend the local school day. That involves locally-ne-
gotiated contracts with school districts and their employees.

Senator GREGG. Well, isn’t this also a local decision whether or
not they want to use the schools as community schools? I mean,
they are both local decisions.

Mr. TIROZZI. Yes, it is a local decision, but having been a super-
intendent and having worked with a local school board and with
contracts, it is one thing to say we are going to operate an after-
school program that will extend the day, as opposed to simply ex-
tending the day with your regular facu{ty. It 1s much easier to do
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it this way than to go through a negotiated process which, really,
at the Federal level, we could not have any involvement with.

Senator GREGG. So you are saying the reason we will not extend
the day is because the labor unions would oppose it.

Mr. TirozzI. Well, it is not only that. Candidly, the figure we
would have to talk to you about would be substantially higher than
a billion dollars if you wanted to extend the day, because when you
extend the day, you are going to have to extend a number of things.
In particular, you are going to have to extend the salaries of the
beople who work there, and 85 to 90 percent——

Senator GREGG. No, no, no, no, no.

Mr. Tirozz1. No? Well—

Senator GREGG. You have a program here that is $800 million.
You are going to affect maybe 30 school districts, 100 school dis-
tricts—I do not know—you are not going to impact a significant
percentage of the school districts in this country with this program.

If you are talking about having an impact, you are talking about
this program being a multiple-ﬁillion- ollar program, which will
have to hire people who will have to have contracts—the same
problems you would have if you had to deal with extending the
school day. ,

My point is I think the reason extending the school day is not
being considered here is because this Department is essentially a
captive of the labor unions, and it woul({) not want to affront the
labor unions. That is why you are not proposing extending the
school day. ‘

Now, tf{at is a comment. You do not have to respond to it, and
I do not expect you to respond to it, and I do not want you to re-
spond to it, because I know what your response will be, which is
no. But I am telling you—

Mr. TirOZzZI. No.

Senator GREGG [CONTINUING]. But I am telling you the truth, and
you do not have to accept it, whether you like it or not.

The second issue I have is that you propose as an administration
a variety of initiatives here which cost a significant amount of
money, all of them well-intentioned, I am sure. Have you ever
heard of special education?

Mr. Tirozz1. Of course, yes.

Senator GREGG. Do you know what the Federal law says relative
to the funding of special education, what the percentage of Federal
contribution should be?

Mr. TIROZZI. Yes.

Senator GREGG. It is 40 percent; correct?

Mr. TirROZZI. Yes. .

Senator GREGG. What percent is the Federal Government pres-
ently spending on special education?

Mr. TIROZZI. Approximately 8 or 9 percent—approximately.

Senator GREGG. So why didn’t the administration come forward
and say we should do what we are committed to do under special
education for the special needs children, rather than come forward
with a variety of new initiatives which are independent of that?

Mr. TiROZZ1. Again, I think one of the problems we have in all
of our budget requests is that people tend to compartmentalize ev-
erything and isolate programs. If you step back—and by the way,
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I am a strong supporter of quality and appropriate special edu-
cation programs—but in the last 2 years, the Federal Government
has increased its commitment by about 65 percent in appropria-
tions

Senator GREGG. No, no. Congress has done that.

Mr. T1roZZI. I am sorry—the Congress. Thank you.

Senator GREGG. The administration in the last 2 years has sent
up l;?dget bills which have not increased special education funding
at all.

Mr. Trozzl. There has been a commitment of approximately a
65 percent increase over the last 2 years, and I think if you look
at a number of the other proposals that are on the table, they in
a variety of ways serve and can help special education youngsters.

For example, if we made a commitment in this country to lower
class size in the primary grades to 18 in a classroom, having been
a principal and a superintendent, I can tell you that that would
make a significant difference in terms of teachers working with in-
dividual children and their problems, and over time, you would
probably see fewer referrals to special education. If you look at
America Reads, which provides additional service to youngsters,
that can assist special education youngsters. This type of program
can assist special education youngsters. I could go through all of
the initiatives. They all, in a variety of ways, would impact on spe-
cial education youngsters. And I do not think the answer is only
to put money into special education, but in and of itself, I think
that over time, what we have to face is the fact that there is still
a significant number of kids referred to special education who prob-
ably have significant problems in reading and writing, and because
they lack those skills, they act out in different ways, and many are
misdiagnosed.

I think that if we look realistically at the total budget request
and try to put all the parts together, that makes more sense to me
than just saying let us increase special education or let us increase
regular education. It is one of the reasons why, in Title I, we went
to a program called “schoolwides,” where we could put all of our
Federal money on the table, including special education, to look at
the total school population.

So the only way I could answer the question, Senator, is to say
that we thin{ we are looking at this in a very comprehensive way
and not in an isolated way, and that has been the policy direction.

Senator GREGG. Well, let me tell you the way I think you are
looking at it. The Federal Government made a commitment to local
school districts that it would do 40 percent of the cost of special
education. From my experience—I cannot speak for anybody else in
this town—but from my experience, the single biggest problem
which the local school districts have—in funding smaller class size,
better computer structures within their school systems, more arts,
more humanities, more foreign language, more interest in sports if
that is the desire of the school—the single biggest impediment to
their capacity to fund those things which they may decide to do at
the local level is the fact that their resources are being allocated
by the Federal Government as a result of the special education law
not being fully funded.
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In other words, when the Federal Government does not. pay its
40 percent and only pays 10 percent, the school districts have to
pick up the 30 percent, and special ed is the single biggest cost in
almost every school district of the Federal mandate. In fact, in the
school districts in my State, special education costs are running
around 20 percent. ~

So the Federal Government’s failure to come in and do its job has
reduced the flexibility of the local school districts to make decisions
on allocations of resources which they might otherwise want to
make.

So what you are essentially saying is that we are going to
underfund special education here at the Federal level so that we
here at the Federal level can decide for you at the local level
whether or not you should have 18 kids in your class, whether or
not you should have a special reading program if we decided to do
it categorically from the Federal level, whether or not you will have
some other sort of federally-mandated program for the special com-
munity in the local school district, which we will pay for from the
Federal level. How are we going to pay for it? How are we going
to pay for this new, directed program from the Federal Govern.
ment, a couple of which you have listed right here? We are going
to take the money which we were supposed to send you in special
ed and use that money.

If the Federal Government paid the special ed bill as it is sup-
posed to pay it, if this administration would stand up and do the
Job for special needs kids which it said it was oing to do, pay the
40 percent, then the local school districts woulc? have the flexibility
to go out and do the other programs that they may want to do. And
I suggest to you that they can make a lot better decision on how
they spend their local dollars than you can make by telling them
how to spend it from the Federal level.

Mr. TRozz1. 1 guess the only way I would attempt to answer
that, Senator, is that once the money is specifically earmarked for
special education, it can only be spent for special education. And
my sense, having been in schools for years, is that it makes con-
summate sense to try to be more proactive and preventive rather
than reactive at this end.

I guess what I am trying to say to you, Senator, is that unless
we figure out ways to work with young children, especially the
first, second and third graders in particular, and really work on
their basic skills in reading and math, and we are going to have
more and more youngsters referred, probably, into special edu-
cation. That is a huge concern that I have, especially in programs:
like learning disabled youngsters.

Secretary Riley is totally committed to special education and try-
ingto work it through.

enator GREGG. Well, then, where is the 40 percent funding?

Mr. Tirozzl. I think part of the answer resides in many of the
proposals that are on the table right now.

Senator GREGG. No, no, no.

Mr. TirozzI. I believe that, sir.

Senator GREGG. Just a second. What you are sending up here are
categorical grants which schools will have to comply with in order
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to get money to do special things that you have decided at the Fed-
eral level should be done at the local school level.

At the same time, you are saying to the local schools: We are not
going to fund the program that we are requiring you to pay for,
which is taking away from you the flexibility to make the decisions
at the local level that might have funded the programs that you are
now telling them they have to pursue under a Federal program.
And it is not an issue, as you stated it in your opening statement,
of the fact that the special needs child gets the funds from the spe-
cial education, and therefore it is categorical to only them. If the
Federal Government were paying the 40 percent, that would free
up the 30 percent of the money that is now being spent at the local
level to pay the Federal share of the special education dollars, and
those would be dollars that would be available at the local level.

We have just passed a law, the IDEA reauthorization bill, which
said that when we hit $4 billion, local school districts would have
the ability to spend the special ed dollars that were coming back
in the way they deemed appropriate.

Mr. TIROZZI. Yes.

Senator GREGG. So the flexibility would be there. The basic prob-
lem in the local school districts today is the inability to pay for spe-
cial education and the fact that the Federal Government has failed
to pay the cost of that. And your Department’s insistence that it
is not going to pay the 40 percent, that you are only going to pay
the 10 percent after the law said you would pay the 40 percent, is
really sticking it to the special needs kids. More importantl , 1t
sticks it to their parents, who end up in terrible ﬁgﬁts in these
school district meetings because the parents of the other children
and the local taxpayers look to them and blame the education of
their children as the reason why their kids are not getting an ade-
quate education.

The failure of your Department to come through with the 40 per-
cent has put the special needs child and the special needs parent
in an intolerable position in these school areas. I know. I happened
to be head of a special needs center before I got this job.

So I do think that it is really arrogant of the Department of Edu-
cation to come here today and the President to come to the Con-
gress and say we want $13 billion in new education programs when
you are not wiling to fund the needs of the special education chil-
dren in this country which the law says you are supposed to fund.

Mr. Tir0ZzZI. Senator, if I may build on your own words with “ar-
rogance” and what-have-you, I think if there has ever been arro-
gance, it has existed since the day the law was passed. I mean,
there have been other administrations and other Congresses where
the same types of decisions have been made. I was a superintend-
ent when special ed was, quote-unquote, never fully funded.

So I do think that with a 65 percent increase in the last 2 years,
there has been a tremendous movement forward in this adminis-
tration. And I do want to say that the programs that we are rec-
ommending I do not personally interpret the way you do. I think
they have tremendous flexibility. If you have after-school programs,
no one is telling you what to do. You can go to enrichment, you can
work with students who are failing, you can provide readin , you
can provide math, you can work with special education stu%ents.
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Reducing class size to 18, the districts pick their own teachers,
they have their own curricula, they select their own textbooks.

These are just broad policy directions that we think can make a
difference. I have been in education for 30 ears, and I stand before
you and say I think they can make a difference. I think they will
help special education children. And I am not an arrogant person.

Senator GREGG. The Department is.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Wellstone.

Senator WELLSTONE. Well, I am trying to figure out how to make
the transition—welcome, Dr. Tirozzi. [Laughter.]

I was thinking about what Senator Gregg said, and I have heard
him say it before, and I do not know that I would agree with all
that he said, but I do think that he has spoken with quite a bit
of conviction, Mr. Chairman, as well as a lot of hands-on experience
as Governor with this.

I think, Senator Gregg, that some of these parents do get put in
terrible positions and do get scapegoated. I just do not see it as a
zero sum game. I would like to see us live up to our commitment
in this area, and I would also like to see us deal with some other
really important challenges, and this is one of them, and I guess
that is the transition I would make.

Dr. Tirozzi, I appreciate your leadership and I appreciate what
you are trying to do. Do you have any idea of what percentage of
the CCDBG funds right now go to after-school care?

Mr. TiRozzI. About one-third of the money; they serve about
300,000 students, Senator. '

Senator WELLSTONE. Let me just keep going with this, and I will
tell you there are no trick questions; in part, I am trying to find
out from my own mind the best way to—there are two issues to
me. One is the amount of investment. In some ways, I think the
irony, given what Senator Gregg said, is that albeit you have to
start somewhere, I think that alongside need, we are going to be
providing just a fraction of the funding that is really needed.

What has been the track record of the money that has been de-
livered through this infrastructure of the CCDBG in the after-
school programs?

Mr. T1rozz1. Susan Wilhelm is a member of our staff and works
very closely with this program, so she can respond to that.

Senator WELLSTONE. Fine. What I am trying to get at, of
course—in my own mind, I have been working on a child care bill,
and I am absolutely convinced this needs to be done, including the
after-school care—I keep thinking it is great to have new initia-
tives, and I know we started last year, but I keep thinking that
this is an infrastructure that has worked really well. Why don’t we
Just essentially invest in the funding through this?

I am under the impression that at about a third of the funding,
we have gotten a lot of success out there. Am I wrong or right?

Ms. Wilhelm. The money that currently goes out through the

CCDBG goes to States. The States make the decisions about how

they are going to run their programs. The money is generally used
for two purposes. It either goes directly to parents, where tﬂey go
out and purchase care, or sometimes, States contract with provid-
ers for so many slots.
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The difference between that money and this money is that this
money addresses the supply side by using facilities to create cen-
ters so that parents have more places to choose from in terms of
access to programs.

Also, the administration’s proposal to increase funding for the
21st Century Community Schools Program would provide the facili-
ties for the after-school programs. As I understand it, the CCDBG
money does not actually pay for the facilities and the infrastructure
for those kinds of activities to take place.

Mr. Tirozzl. To State it another way, just making the schools
available as a wonderful resource—the facilities—can enhance the
very program you are talking about.

Dr. Ed Zigler at Yale University speaks very eloquently about a
school of the 21st century with a different paradigm, in a sense.
The school is open from 6 in the morning until 6 at night, provid-
ing child care, wrap-around day care. Independence, MO, for exam-
ple, operates all of its schools that way.

I think that what Susan is saying and what we are saying is that
getting the schools committed to being open enhances the potential
or all types of providers to use school facilities in very different
ways other than finding facilities, finding sites, which in and of it-
self drains dollars from those programs. So we see a nexus here.

Senator WELLSTONE. You are focusing on the schools.

Mr. Tirozzl. We are focusing on the schools delivering the serv-
ices.

Senator WELLSTONE. But we could—you know, if you have great
staff, they will hand you a note with the next question written on
it, which would have been my question anyway, I promise you—you
all do great work, but I had to say that; my dignity is at issue
here—I am trying to figure it out. Here, we have a program which
I think has alreaﬁy built up a track record. I think, Mr. Chairman,
there is a consensus that this has worked really well. You could
add school facilities as an allowable use under the CCDBG,
coulgn’t you? This is mandatory money. Why wouldn’t we do it that
way’

Mr. Tirozz1. Well, I think one of the goals in looking at a broader
concept of the community school—and first, I want to step back,
Senator. I agree with you on the need, and to repeat my answer,
I think the schools can help to serve that need by making the
schools available to serve those kids

Senator WELLSTONE. Yes, I am with you on that.

Mr. TirozzI. But I am saying in addition, there are other needs
which the school can serve other than just being open for those
purposes—providing enrichment programs, working with students
who are failing in school, providing more technology experiences,
even getting into adult literacy, working with community-based or-
ganizations, developing social-related programs. We just think
there is an even broader need than just that need.

Also, all of the surveys we have seen from parents tell us they
really, really like the idea of using the schools, even for child care.

Senator WELLSTONE. Well, Mr. Chairman, I will ask a different
question. I think some of the best work that I have been able to
do as a Senator, or at least what I have learned the most from,
aside from work in Minnesota, has been some travel around the
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country, mainly in low-income communities. And I certainly have
found that those schools, like Canton School in Baltimore, which is
a middle school, that work really well, are schools which are bea-
cons in the community because they are places that never give up
on the kids, parents are welcome, teachers are free to teach, and
where, each day, when a child walks in the door, that child knows
that he or she is loved, and so on.

So I am all for doing this. I just want to say one more time before
I run out of time that I still think it might make sense, given the
success of what we have been able to do through the CCDBG pro-
gram, to look at that a little more carefully as to how we accom-
plish these goals. But it is not a major difference of opinion.

keep coming back to the welfare bill, and every time I get a
chance to, I will, and as soon as there is a vehicle on the floor of
the Senate where I can bring some amendments up, I am going to.
One thing I have found with the welfare bill is that now that many
more single parents, who are almost always women, are now being
required to work, we have yet even more first and second graders
coméng home alone, sometimes in some very dangerous neighbor-
hoods.

I was in East Los Angeles—and I will end on this—where I
talked to a mother who really wanted to tell me over and over
again that she wanted to work. She felt that burden of proof to let
me know that, “I am not lazy; I want to work.” And she is working.
She is not making much above minimum wage, which is another
issue, because I think that if we look at the data in this country,
almost all the jobs that these women are getting pay barely above
minimum wage, and when they lose their health care, they may be
worse off, and their children may be worse off. But she then broke
down and cried, and I said, “I do not understand. You are working,
and you seem to feel good about that.” And she said that she is ter.
rified because from the time school gets out—every day, she used
to go to that school—she lives in a public housing project, Mr.
Chairman—she used to go to the school—a lot of these single par-
ents do that, and they walk their children home—and she was
there. So she is terrified about what happens from the time her
child leaves school until the time the child gets home—and I went
and visited there she lived—and then here child is told, “You go in,
you lock the door, and you take no phone calls.”

So a lot of these children do not play outside. I know that sounds
melodramatic, but it is true. So this is terribly important, but I
would like to communicate a message to the administration. You
all created—not you, Mr. Tirozzi—you created this situation, and
you had better make it a priority to make sure these kids are not
in harm’s way, because right now, they are.

No one talked about that, but we had better start talking about
it—that is not aimed at you, Mr. Tirozzi, but hey, I have the floor.
[Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I hope you have enjoyed your morning, Mr.
Tirozzi. [Laughter.] :

Senator WELLSTONE. No, no. He is trying to work on this.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. TIR0OZzI. Yes. I believe in all this.
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The CHAIRMAN. I will just pick on you one more-time. The law
states that the intent is to use the schools, and it says “by using
school facilities, equipment and resources, the community can pro- .
mote a more efficient use of public education facilities.” And your
direction is that you do not just have to use the schools—you can ,
go out and rent space to do these things. :

So again, it is a real attempt to dramatically change this pro-
gram. I have no problem with, and—I am a great believer, in doing
more in providing after-school activities for our children. But you
have got to be careful when you start taking just a piece of legisla-
tion and substantially changing it without making the appropriate
legislative changes, and then 'saying those changes can be funded.
That has got to be done through the legislative process.

Getting back to Senator Gregg, I do not think anybody can dis-
agree with the position he has taken. I was one of the original
drafters of the special education law, and I was one who certainly
endorsed putting the 40 percent there. The problem is not either/
or; the problem is that the Federal Government, in my mind,
should have 10 percent of its budget going to education. If we did,
we would have plenty of money to take care of that aspect as well
as provide for the needs of this Nation. That is where we were back
at the end of World War II. We created the GI bill, and the Presi-
dent has mentioned that. Ten percent of the Federal budget went
to education. It was brought close to that back when we had Sput-
nik, but since that time, we have drifted away considerably. That
has put a burden on the schools that I would like to see alleviated.

So I think that we are all trying to say the same thing, but there
is no question that the burden placed on the schools by special edu-
cation is a real drain. We have got to do more about that.

Senator WELLSTONE. Mr. Chairman, can I add one thing to what
you said?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Senator WELLSTONE. I think that what you said is just right on
the mark. The only other thing I would add, not to take away from
what you have said or what Senator Gregg said, is that I think
around the country, the other thing—and it is hard for us to get
a handle on it at the Federal level—but the property tax as the pri-
mary way of financing public education creates an awful lot of dif-
ficulty also in terms of how these different needs are met.

The CHAIRMAN. No question about that, :

Well, it was a pleasure having you here this morning. You can
take that more than one way, but——

Mr. TirozzI. It was a pleasure to be here, Senator, as always.
And could I just say—and I mean this very seriously—I really per-
sonally appreciate the commitment you have made to the concept
of the community school, and I sincerely hope that Congress will
look favorably upon the potential to maximize the way we are
using our schools to meet the diverse needs of communities.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, that is the intent of the legislation. I under-
stand the desire to utilize an existing piece of legislation to expand
other activities, but that should be done through the  legislative
process. You will probably run into some difﬁcu%ty in the Appro-
priations Committee in that respect.
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' lTﬁanklyou. I do look forward to working with you. I am a great

believer in the Secretary. I know he is trying his best under the

difficult circumstances that we all face when it comes to trying to

provide sufficient effort and funds for education.

Thank you very much.

Mr. TIROZZI. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. I think the next panel will find this an enjoyable
exercise.

To help us put today’s topic into perspective, I am pleased to wel-
come our second panel of witnesses—Mr. Shepherd Smith, Mr.
Brad Luck and Ms. Sue Luck. Sue, it is good to see you again.

Mr. Shepherd Smith is president and founder of the Institute for
Youth Development. The Institute is a nonprofit organization dedi-
cated to helping our Nation’s children make a successful transition

“from childhood to adulthood. The work of the Institute is focused

on the use of scientific research and principles to guide sound pub-
lic policy for America’s youth. Mr. Smith’s interest in youth devel-
opment grew from his experiences as president and founder of
Americans for a Sound AIDS/HIV Policy, where he became acutely
aware of the critical need to help youth avoid risky behaviors.

Mr. Brad Luck is a remarkable young man from Essex Junction,
VT. In reading about Brad and his activities, I wonder if he has
somehow managed to be given more than 24 hours a day. I would
like to know how you do it.

Brad is a 4.0 student, quarterback of the high school basketball
team—I do not know who printed that—— .

Senator WELLSTONE. That sounds like the way they play basket-
ball in Vermont, Mr. Chairman. [Laughter.] .

B T}&e CHAIRMAN. You will have to straighten that one out for us,
rad.

Brad has been class president for 2 years, treasurer of the school
executive committee, and a member of the community Wellness
Committee. In his spare time, Brad is a peer helper, math tutor,
volunteer basketball coach, Little League umpire, chair of the
School Spirit Committee, and a Big Brother of two elementary
school children.

Brad is here today in yet another capacity. He is a founding
member and current president of the Essex Teen Center. I can see
why Brad was recently chosen to receive the Horatio Alger Out-
standing Young American Award for the State of Vermont.

It is easy to understand where Brad gets a lot of his motivation
and energy. Sue Luck is executive director of the Greater Bur-
lington YMCA. She has worked with Vermont children and their
families for over 25 years. Sue is on the faculty of the YMCA of
the U.S.A,, is an adjunct educator at Champlain College, and is a
nationally-recognized child care trainer. In her spare time, Sue is
active in many local organizations in schools. She teaches
parenting classes throughout Vermont and recently helped raise
funds to build a new Boys and Girls Club and currently oversees
the management of that club. As the associate director of the
Greater Burlington YMCA, she supervises programs which provide
child care for 1,200 students.

I want to thank all of you for being here. You certainly are exam-
ples for all of us to look to and admire.
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Mr. Smith, please proceed.

STATEMENTS OF SHEPHERD SMITH, PRESIDENT, INSTITUTE
FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT, WASHINGTON, DC; BRAD LUCK,
HIGH SCHOOL STUDENT AND PRESIDENT OF THE ESSEX
TEEN CENTER, ESSEX, VT; AND SUE LUCK, ASSOCIATE EXEC-
UTIVE DIRECTOR, GREATER BURLINGTON YMCA, BUR-
LINGTON, VT

Mr. SMITH. Thank you, Senator Jeffords. I appreciate being here
before this committee to share our perspective on the fundamental
aspects of youth development and the importance of nurturing
young Americans at every possible juncture.

It is also a pleasure to be on a panel with a parent and young
person who I hope will share some exciting testimony about what
we can do in after-school hours with young people throughout this
country.

In 1993, Congress funded a significant study on youth behavior
known as the Add Health Study, which was recently published in
the Journal of the American Medical Association, and it really
forms much of the basis for the points that we would like to bring
out. Its results are exciting to alf)of us who seek to understand the
implement the best methods of maximizing the potential of Ameri-
ca’s youth.

The Institute for Youth Development tries to address youth be-
havior in the context of different risks that affect it in a com-
grehensive fashion, encouraging risk avoidance messages for alco-

ol, drugs, sex, tobacco and violence.

In respect to our own study on young people and their parents,
we find, consistent with other scientific data, that young people
today are really looking for good direction; they really seek a moral
compass, if you will. And that is pretty much, among both at-risk
and not-at-risk youth, the message that we hear.

We also, as much as we study young people, see that they look
at us, and I think we all need to remember as adults that we are
role models for them, and I do not think we can do anything to get
away from that, but that is very important in respect to tﬁinking
about young people today.

Generally, American youth are healthy and happy; generally,
they are well-cared-for and have a positive outlook for the future;
generally, they avoid risk behaviors as a group and understand
what is in their beset interest. There are exceptions to this, of
course, and it is to these exceptions that we have a responsibility
to also pursue so that they may have better lifetime outcomes.

We have given out this book, and it contains a lot of data that
support what we are saying. I would encourage you to look at what
interests kids today, what are the main influences in their lives,
what compromises their attitudes, beliefs and perceptions.

We are learning how the main influences on youth affect their
behavior. What affects them first and foremost is their parents. In
this context, legislation that is developed regarding the nurturing
of children in any environment needs to encourage parental in-
volvement. While we often think of after-school activities as solely
for children because parents cannot be there, parents’ influence can
in fact be in these programs, either through volunteer work of par-
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ents, through supporting parent-child relationships, or other ways
in which parents can be involved.

We are also learning a lot about what affects youth in their early
development, that they respond best to absolutes rather than to a
lot of less directed instruction. Consequently, we are supportive of
character education in nurturing programs that will encourage the
inclusion, as often as possible, in after-school programs. Universal

rinciples such as worth and potential, rights and responsibilities,
airness and justice, effort and excellence, care and consideration,
personal integrity and social responsibility should be taught when-
ever we have that opportunity.

The lesson here is that we have got to be open to what science
tells us today and look carefully at what programs have value and
which ones do not. Protective factors for young people identified in
the Add Health Study, for example, include having spirituality or
religious views, a desire to achieve good grades, looking one’s age
or younger; pledge of virginity had an awful lot of value, interest-
ingly; high self-esteem is important to young people, as we know;
school connectedness and parent-family connectedness are critically
important.

0 our stereotype of youth needs to be tempered by reality. Only
a small percentage of young people participate in most risk-takin
behaviors. We must look at those who avoid these behaviors an
promote those characteristics for all young people today.

What is germane in this discussion today are the benefits of nur-
turing by concerned adult mentors and sharing positive character
development traits as a means of avoiding youth violence as part
of what you should consider. _

The hours of 3 to 6, as we know, during the week are the times
in which delinquent behavior most often occurs, so it is critically
important that we have adult supervision for young people. And
the programs, again, should not be just ones that occupy time, but
also must convey these fundamental principles.

We need to also reinforce the child-parent bond as often as we
can, and in respect to doing that, such programs combined with
flextime for workers and other creative business practices that en-
hance parent-child relationships should be encouraged. Program
setting, type, focus and purpose should be given as much flexibility
under this legislation as possible. And finally, the best implementa-
tion of any program is decided at the local or community level. Get-
ting resources to these efforts as directly as possible should be a
major objective in order to best help America’s youth.

Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Smith follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SHEPHERD SMITH

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of this esteemed committee. It is an
honor to be here and share our perspective on fundamental aspects of youth devel-
opment and the importance of nurturing young Americans at every possible junc-
ture. The latest emerging scientific data serves as a basis for my comments, as well
a}slx some tried and true knowledge of young people that has remained constant over
the ages.

The Congress in 1993 had the wisdom and foresight to fund the most significant
study yet of youth risk behavior. This National Longitudinal Adolescent Health Sur-
vey (often referred to as Add Health) was first reported on this past September in
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The Journal of the American Medical Association. Its results are exciting to all of
us who seek to understand and implement the best methods of the potential value
of America’s youth. This combined with the emerging data concerning early brain
development and childcare is helping us paint a much clearer picture of what is in
the best interest of youth today. It is from this perspective that we are able to dis-
cuss aspects of the measure you are considering in this hearing.

The Institute for Youth Development also conducts its own independent research
which is presently ongoing. Our findings are consistent with those being published
in peer review journals. We approach youth development from the perspective of
there being an inter-relationship between all risk behaviors--there are protective
and risk factors—common to alr youth behavior. Our study of children and their
parents, both those at risk and those not at risk, reveals a common theme amonﬁ
young people today. They seek clear direction—a moral compass if you will—as we
as both need and desire to have strong parental and/or adult mentor bonds. I must
underscore the fact that as much as we study youth, the study us. All adults are
role models. We can’t ever forget that, or get away from that fact.

Generally American youth are heaithy and happy. Generally they are well cared
for and have a positive outlook for the future. Generally they avoid risk behaviors
as a group and understand what is in their best interest. There are options to this,
of course, and it is these exceptions that we have a responsibility to also pursue so
that they may have better lifetime outcomes.

We have given each member of the committee our “Measuring the Risk” book on
America’s youth. It is a compilation of data that supports the premise of the state-
ments ma(g'e in this hearing today. I would encourage you to look at what interests
kids today, what the main influences in their lives are, and what comprises their
attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions. The Institute for Youth Development seeks to ac-
centuate the positive aspects of youth rather that focus on just the negative.

It is important to be as objective as possible in understanding where young people
are today. For example, we see in this booklet that “most teenagers believe that get-
ting an education is important to their lives. Contrary to popular belief they would
like to do well in school. Youngsters across the board—white, African-American, and
Hispanic—say they admire, rather than look down on, classmates who make good
grades.” We also know that those who have high aspirations are those who develop
well and mostly avoid risk. “Why is that?

We are learning how the influences on youth affect their behavior. What affects
them first and foremost are their parents. A number of other factors such as peer
attitudes and beliefs, school and otﬁer adult mentors, the media, their own religious
practices, their experiences in school, and their view of their own future also affect
their behavior. In this context, legislation that is developed regarding the nurturing
of children in any environment needs to encourage parental involvement. Yes, after
school programs are developed because parents can’t be there, but it does not mean
that is always the case or their influence can’t be felt by their children. It is parent
connectedness that the recent Add Health study lays out as the greatest protective
factor for children today.

The outcome of research regarding early brain development tells us that young
people, particularly at an early age, learn far more through directive instruction
than abstract instruction. We err when we believe that children should be given
%xl'eat latitude at early ages for self-determination. This is a very difficult task for
them without good direction. Consequently, we are supportive of character edu-
cation in nurturing programs and would encourage the inclusion as often as possible
in after school programs or pre-school programs in this sort of direction for young
people. Character education not only helps develop higher self-respect and self-es-
teem, but also helps insulate children from harm by reinforcing resiliency factors.
Principles such as worth and potential, rights and responsibilities, fairness and jus-
tice, effort and excellence, care and consideration, personal integrity, and social re-
sponsibility should be taught.

Clear, concise messages connect with youth. When we look at the often-maligned
message of “just say no” used by Nancy Reagan in the 1980s, we may want to re-
evaluate our skepticism in light of what we now know. This message, in fact, reso-
nates with young people. It is unambiguous and gives clear direction. We can see
the effect o{ that consistent message given in the 1980s: a significant decrease in
dru% use. Yes, there are many other factors that contributed to that decline, but cer-
tainly it had a major impact while it was used. The demarcation from that message
showed a reduction in the perceived risk of harmfulness of drugs by youth and an
increase in drug use after its discontinuance.

The lesson here is that we have to be open to what the science tells us today and
look carefully at what programs have value and which ones don’t. In that vein, we
have recently seen research that analyzed the 1991 and 1993 Household Survey
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data of over 26,000 young people questioned. It showed a pattern of risk behavior
that we might not otherwise understand or accept since 80 much of our focus now
is on tobacco as a “gateway” drug. That study published in The Journal of Adoles-
cent Health last year showed that young peo I)é irst began drinking alcohol followed
17 or 18 months later by cigarette smoking followed 10 or 11 months later by initi-
ation of sexual intercourse. Researchers %ound no set pattern of marijuana use,
though, that is critically important to understand in light of the dramatic increases
we have seen in that substance over the last 5 or 6 years.

Protective factors for young people identified in the Add Heath study include: hav-
ing spirituality or religious views, a desire to achieve good grades, looking one’s age
or younger, a pledge of virginity, high sell esteem, school connectedness and parent/
family connectedness. Other conforming data shows that those who drink the least,
smoke the least, and use drugs are African-American young people followed by
whites then Hispanics. Unfortunately those that put themselves most at risk for sex
and violence are in the African-American community. But our stereotfrpe of youth
needs to be tempered by reality. Only a small percentage of young people participate
in most of these risk-taking behaviors. We must look at those who avoid these be-
haviors and promote those characteristics for all young people today.

What is very germane to your consideration regarding after school care far all
school-age children are the benefits of nurturing by concerned adult mentors and
sharing positive character development traits as a means of avoiding youth violence.
Delinquent activities occur during school days most often between the hours of 3:00
to 6:00 PM. For those children whose parents are unable to be with them during
this time period it is critical that they have adult supervision and involvement. We
see from the Add Health study that parental presence reduces alcohol, drug and cig-
arette usage as well. This should also be true for youth involved in programs that
have good adult supervision.

I would like to point out that the parent-child bond is the most important of all
rotective factors. Government should always work to support, not supplant, that
ond. We also must accept that children cannot always be with their parents. For

most, a large portion of their day they will be in sciool. Between that time and
when most parents return home from work it is imperative that they receive care
and support from trained adult mentors. :

Programs that not only occupy their time and gain their attention, but also have
character education qualities and give sound direction are the ones that are going
to help our youth maximize their potential. Such programs, combined with flex time
for workers and other creative business practices that enhance parent/child relation-
ships will give America its brightest future. Consequently, program setting type,
focus and Furg:)se should be given as much flexibility under this legislation as pos-
sible. Lastly, the best implementation of any program is decided at the local or com-
munity level—getting resources to these efforts as directly as possible should be a
mz’}j}(zr objective in order to best help America’s youth.

ank you Mr. Chairman and committee members for hearing this perspective.

The CHAIRMAN. Brad, are you ready?

Mr. LUCK. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. OK. Please go ahead.

Mr. LUCK. Thank you very much for the opportunity to be here,
Senator Jeffords and committee members. It is an honor, and I feel
privileged to be here and to be able to speak with you.

I also commend this committee for inviting input from youth and
teens while looking at after-school programs and prevention
projects. Obviously, the best and most logical and effective way to
deal with an issue is to go directly to the source and speak with
people who can offer personal perspective and thoughts and ideas,
and I hope I can help you out in that way.

I am delighted to share with you some of my experiences and
concepts about teens and youth. fam here today to enlighten you
about what teens need during out-of-school hours and what types
of prevention programs work. I will be sharing an example of what
is working in our community, and I invite your participation and
support for other communities around the Nation.

The biggest and most crucial element for teens and youth today
is prevention, and not just any prevention, but positive prevention.
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Teens need something to do when they are out of school and on
weekend nights. As you know, this is the prime time, as Mr. Smith
has just said, for vandalism, crime and drug use among teenagers.
Teens need a place to go and something productive to do.

In our community, there is very little for teens to do, and often
around the Nation, teens have little money, few places to go, not
a lot to do, and a lot of free time. And when you combine all of
those factors together, it opens up opportunity for trouble. I believe
this puts all teens at risk.

In our community, we have created a teen center. Two years ago,
a group of my peers was getting sick of having nothing to do, and
we discussed some options of what things to do, and we were really
fetting sick of having nothing. We thought a teen center sounded
ike a great idea, but it was something that we could never achieve.

We mentioned the idea to some adults, and they thought it
sounded great, and the idea floated around the community for a
while. After a while, a community organization applied for a State
grant, and we applied for some State funds to get some money to
open up a teen center and get things moving. But our community
did not get that money, because we were not seen as an “at-risk”
community; in other words, our community did not have a lot of
high drug and alcohol problems, and we were kind of stable, that
is, we were average compared to the State in drug and alcohol use.

So we did not get the money, but there was a lot of enthusiasm
in the community for the teen center, and that is really where our
journey began. We continued by holding a 32-hour retreat which 30
students and several adults from the community attended, and we
really sat down and planned who we were, what we wanted to be- .
come, and how we could become it. For the next 9 months, a group
of 20 students and three adults met every Sunday night for an
hour and a half to 2 hours. We put together and documented a plan
for a teen center. We drew up what we would like in the center,
the furniture, the hours we would be open, the rules, what our di-
rectors would be like, and every minor detail that you can imagine.

We researched other centers. We joined the Vermont Coalition of
Teen Centers, and we also looked at some of the faults and failures
of a previous teen center in our community just 10 years prior.

Our teen board obviously was very teen-dominated. We had 20
teens and three adults. So this was very much a student- and teen-
driven activity.

From the start, we were looking for community support. We held
a community forum—all of our meetings were open to the public—
and we began to make presentations to all the local groups—the
Rotary, the Lions Club, school board, school faculties, the VFW
and more. We informed people about our group, our mission and
our vision, and gradually, there was a lot of enthusiasm and moti-
vation for a teen center in our community.

The press began to take a major interest, and starting just with
the community paper and then moving to all the local papers, the
major papers, TV, radio and magazines. And there was a lot of
hype around our State about “these kids in Essex” and how hard-
working and committed they were. But really, we had no teen cen-
ter; we had nothing tangible. We were just meeting for 9 months
straight, planning a teen center.
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Our problem was that we did not have any money. We were
waiting patiently for a rant opportunity to open up or a local cor-
poration to sponsor us for our first year, but nobody was willing to
give 20 teens and adults $30,000 and say, “Good luck.” There was
no money out there for kids who wanted to be better. Again, there
were plenty of funds for kids who had already been in trouble or
kids who were addicted and needed to get out of trouble, but noth-
ing to keep kids who were not yet in trouble out of trouble.

Time and motivation for our board was on the decline, and kids
were gettin% sick of still having no teen center, but yet they were
working so hard. So we had to put together something really quick-
ly to raise money—and we did. It was our “30 in 30” campaign.
That is, we raised $30,000 in 30 days. We put together 25 teams
of parents and their teens to sell $100 raffle tickets with a $5,000
prize. After 30 days, we raised $32,600, and the prizewinner, the
Lions Club, a group that we had visited prior, donated the money
back, so we kept all of our funds.

Our community really embraced us at that point and really ral-
lied behind us to raise this money. The police department, local
ﬁlpl:is and organizations and our schools were really 100 percent be-

ind us.

Over this past summer, the teens once again hired the directors.
We have two directors who are really crucial to the success of our
center, and their combined salary is $20,000. The rest of the money

oes to our operational funds. Since our opening, we have had
§35,000 come to us from the local IBM and $5,000 from the local
McDonalds.

We are open 5 days a week, Tuesday through Thursday, 3:30 to
6 p.m., and Friday and Saturday nights from 7 to 11 p.m. We have
all sorts of things in the center. We are limited to only 1,000
square feet of space, which is pretty rough on us; we have out-

own our space for quite a while. But we have a pool table, a
ooseball table, an air hockey table, TVs, VCRs, couches, office
equipment, kitchen supplies, Nintendo, play stations, arcade
games, and various things to keep the students active.

We are very much still student-led, and our board consists of 25
students and five adults now, and we meet biweekly, set all the
policies and run all the events. We do a lot to give back to the com-
munity that has given so much to us. We participate in Green-Up
Day, Make a Difference Day; we helped to raise money for a lock
sick mother, and we have also met with the Senior Citizen Center
several times and hosted other junior high groups.

This past week, we were visited by Attorney General Janet Reno
and our Senator Patrick Leahy. They got a tour of our center, and
we had a little conference with them to tell them about our center
and ask them what their thoughts were. Ms. Reno said, “You have
got to prevent crime in the first place. It would cost less if we did
it right.” Senator Leahy added, “The easiest crime to handle is the
one that does not happen.” I could not agree more.

The message and the mission of our teen center is simple. Our
mission statement reads: “To provide an environment for a diverse
group, promoting healthy behavior in a social atmosphere and edu-
cational and recreationaf’opportunities.”
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Our goal is to stop the crimes and stop the accidents from hap-
pening. We want to prevent. We are not interested in telling teens
more about drug use and how it is bad; no more lectures and no
more movies about drugs and how they affect your body. We are
not interested in increasing the penalties for teens when they get
in trouble or when they sue drugs, and we are definitely not inter-
ested in having teen curfews or lessened driving privileges. We are
simply trying to provide something to do and a place to go for these
teens. : -

Ms. Reno probably hit it right on the money when she said that
this kind of prevention costs less. We have been open now for 5
months, and we have served 800 teens. So far, we have spent about
$15,000. When you do the math, that is a cost of about $20 per stu-
dent in our community, and that maybe be a student who comes
to the center every day, 5 days a week, or a student who has just
been to the teen center once. Regardless, either way, they have
stayed out of trouble one more time, and that is one less time for
a police officer to have to break up a party, a store owner to be
missing items, a window to be broken, a teen to drive home after
drinking. It is one less time and one less opportunity for trouble.

Our community only needed $30,000 to start this up, and the
funds that you all are dealing with involve millions and billions of
dollars. So that for us to raise $30,000 on our own and start a teen
center and serve 800 kids in 5 months is pretty substantial. Just
image the impact you have with the money and the funds you are
dealing with.

Right now, we do not know where to look for funding for years
3, 4, and 5. We have nowhere to look except in the mirror, and look
to ourselves and figure out how we can raise $30,000 again each
year. So we are really looking for State and Federal moneys to
come. We. need grant opportunities, start-up funds, matching
grants—really, in general, moneys for the average kid, not just
moneys for those who are in trouble, but moneys to prevent others
from getting in trouble. That is really our main cause.

In closing, I will say that prevention is the onl way. Providing
alternatives and opportunities for teens after school and on the
weekends is the best way to decrease teen crime and drug use.
There is no perfect solution, obviously, to the decreased crime use
and drug use among teens, but this would be a good start. Pro-
grams, activities and teen centers allow diverse populations - of
teens to have something to do.

I hope you all realize the potential you possess to support teens,
all teens, and to truly make a difference.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. That was excellent testimony and
very, very well done.

Mr. Luck. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Luck follows:]

AA Q11 O 1
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February 25, 1998

Senator Jeffords and Committee Members:

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today. It isan honor and I feel
privileged to speak with you all. I aiso commend this committee for inviting input from
teens and youth while looking at after school programs and prevention projects. The
most logical and cffective way to deal with an issus is to speak with the source and the
people who can offer personai thoughts and ideas.

My name is Brad Luck and [ am a 16 year oid Junior at Essex High School in
Vermont. [ am very invoived in my community and school and [ am delighted to share
with you some of my experiences and concepts about youth and teens.

Lam here today to enlighten you about what teens today need during out of school
hours and what type of prevention programs work. Il be sharing an example of what is
currently working in Essex Junction, Vermont, and I invite your participation and support
for teens everywhere,

The bigpest and most crucial element for teens and youth today is prevention.
Not just any prevention though, positive prevention. Teens need something to do after
school and on weekend nigitts. As you know, this is the prime time for vandalism, crime,
and drug use among teenagers. What youth need is aiternatives to these poor chaices.
Without a doubs, a large contnibution to teen crime and drug use is boredom. A teen with
nothing to do is a potential problem. Aduits have work, children, bars, dance clubs,
restaurants, money and mare to keep them busy in their free time, if they even have any.
Teeas have little moncy, few places to go, not a lot to do, and a lot of fres time. [ believe
this puts all teens "at risk.” That's why in Essex we have created a Teen Center.

Two years ago. a group of my peers were getting sick of having nothing to do.

We began to think of what we could do and a teen center sounded like a great idea, but
something that we could never achicve, We mentioned the idea to some aduits and they
thought it was great. A lot of motivation and enthusiasm began to arise when a
community organization applied for a grant for tcen center momes, Qur community was
seen as a "wealthy community,” and we didn't get the grant. If we had been able to show
that we had high drug and aicohni  blems, we may have  ‘en funding. Our problem
was we were (rying to avoid drug and alcohol problems. it seems no ons had money for
that,

Our journsy began. We held a 32 hour retreat with thirty teens and several adults.
We really focused on who we were, what we wanted to become, and how we couid get
there. For the next nine months, we met every Sundsy night for an hour and a haif to two
hours. We created a pian and documented our ideas, such as; rules, furniture, what
would be inside, when we would be open, and every detail you can imagine, We
researched other teen centers, joined the Vermont Coalition of Teen Centers, and even
explored the fauits of a previous teen center in our community just ten years ago. Our
board, compnised of 20 students and 3 aduits, was clearly teen dominated and teen led. 1
have had the privilege of being President of the board sincs our beginning.
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. Fromthemwcmlooldngﬂxemmitywppat Wehelda
forum,allofourmeeﬁngswuaopmtothsmblin.mdmbegnmmhmmim
to local groups. mRomy,Lions,SchoolBomds,SchoolFaunﬁa.aBusinmand
Professionals Association, the VFW, and more. Weinformedpeoplcabmtmmup,
our mission, and our vision. Gndmlly,webagmtogﬁneommmmysmponmdsome
enthusiasm. Peoplebelicveduaand.moleimpomﬂy.beﬁevedinn The press took
im&.bcgimﬁngwmmemmmnymmmmﬁngmdllodmhmnja
pepers, tv., radio, and magazines. Womagwmhnws&ﬂhdnodﬁngto
show for it, No teen center, just 2 bunch of hard working and commuitted kids,

We were waidngpaﬁenﬂyforamoppomxﬁtytoopenaraloalcorpm-ﬁon
ta provide some initial funding. But.nooneinthu'rriginmindwuwillingmgivczo
teens and 3 adults $30,000 and say good luck, Again, no money for good kids trying to
be better. Thmwemplcmyofﬁmdsforumbledymnh.butmthingforhdswhn
wanted to stay out of trouble. Time and motivation was an a decline. We had to act fast,
and we did. WesetontonacampaigntomiseSS0,000inBOdays. We soid $100 raffle
tickets with a prize of $5,000. We sent out 25 teams of parents with their teens 10 seil the
tickets. After our 30 days.wem‘sedSBZ,GOOandme}rimwhmmeLiomQub.
donated the money back, Our community really emhraced us and railied betting us for
our success, The police department, locai clubs and organizations, and our school gave
us their support, 100% from the get go.

Overmispmsmunmmeteenshkedmlocaldﬁmwmmbothm
and life-long residents of our community, They are great and are cruciai to our current
success, WehavebeenopcnsimoOmberandmdoingemﬂm We have had over
800 different teens use our facility at one time or another, We are open Tuesday tirough
Thursday (3:30-6:00p.n1.) and Friday and Saturday nights (7:00-1 1:00p.m.). The majority
ofowﬂmdssuppondxcdhecm:scombinedsah:yofszo.OOOwhﬂeﬁnMgoum
operational expenses. Since our success, the local IBM has donated $35,000 and ths
local- McDonalds $5,000. We have a pool table, fooscbail tabie, air hockey table,
basketball arcadc game, 36" t.v., VCR, fourtv.'s with Sony Piaystations and Nintendo
64's, office equipment, kitchen supplies, couches, and a soda machine, Not too bad]

We are still very much student led. We now have a board of 25 students and $
aduits, We meet bi-weekly, set all policies, and plan ail evemts. Students have '
tremendous ownership in who we are and what we do. This is the main reason for our -
success, Wealsogivebacktoomcommmitywhohugivensomuchmus. We have
participated in Green Up Day, Make A Difference Day raised money for a local sick
mother, met with the Sentor Citizen Center, and hosted jumior high groups.

Recently we have been visited by Attorney General Janet Reng and Senatar
Patrick Leahy. Thcygotainurofourmarandwehdamfumeemtﬂlthcmabom
our center and to have them share some of their thoughts, Ms. Reno said "You've got to

prevent crime in the first place..... It would cost less if we did it right " Senator Leahy
easiest crime to handle is the one that doesn't “ 1 couldn't agree
more.
The objective of the Teen Center is simple. Qur mjssi J
pmvjdeaanim e O A u BrSS oToun. orom u!v; 1. Lheay '—'-‘~-.: .: M.
atmosphere and educational and recreational rics.” We want to stop the crimes
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and accidents from happening, we want to prevent. Not by informing teens more about
the consequences of drug use and that it is bad. Not by having more severe peaalties for
guilty tecns. Not by having teen curfews ar lessened driving privileges. Simply, by
providing something to do and somepiace to go.

Ms. Reno couidn't have been more correct when she said that this type of
prevention costs less. Look at the numbers. We alone have sexved 300 teens in five
months. We raised $30,000 on our own as an operating budget for onc year and we have
spent roughly 515,000 to date. With our artendance, that is less than $20 per teen,
Whether it be a regular who is at the Center five days a week, or someone who's been
there once, they have been out of troubie one less time. And that's one less time for a
potice officer to break up a party, a store owner to be missing items, a window to be
broken, or a tecn to drive home after drinking. You all are dealing with millions of
dollars and our cormmunity only needed $30,000 for one year. We've done so much for
so litle. Just think of the impact you can have and the probiems you can prevent, an
investment that would pay big dividends.

Unfortunately money is our biggest issue. Space comes in second. We raised the
funds for 2 ane year budget and local donors have supplied finds for our second yesr, but
what about year three, four, and five. Our community and our teens can only support us
for so long. Sustainability is an issue we deal with every week. Space is our other major
problem. We have grown out of our 1000 square feet of space. Fortunately, due to the
generosity of our town, it is remt free. Anything larger and the reat fee's would begin to
add up. We need state and federal sources for teen prevention money. Money for teen
centers, teen programs, and even one time teen events. Right now, we have nowhere to
tum to, but o look to owrscives in the mirror to find future funds. We need funding
options, sced money, matching grants; opportumities for regular kids. Not just those who
are already in trouble, but aiso those who hope to never be. I have been asked to share:
our mode! in numerous other communities. It would be so great if they had a place to
turn to seek start-up funds. Then 300 more kids couid be served, and $00 more, and 30
on.

in closing, | will leave you with this: Prevention is the only way. Providing
alternatives and opportunities for teens after school and on the week ends is the best way
10 decrease teen crime and drug use. There is no perfect solution to climinate crime and
drug use, but this is a good start. Programs, activities, and teen centers allow diverse -
popuiations of teens to have something to do. I hope that you ail will realize the potential
YOU pOssess to support teens, ail teeas, and to truly make a difference. I thank-you for
time and consideration.

Respectfully submitted,

Luck
President of the Essex Teen Center
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The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Luck, please proceed.

Ms. Luck. Thank you. I think I should have preceded Brad.

What a privilege and honor it is to be here today. I am Sue Luck,
and I am pleased to provide testimony regarding the needs of chil-
dren during their out-of-school time. {brm you both the perspec-
tive of a parent of two children and as an advocate for children and
£a5milies, having worked in this field with the YMCA for the past

ears.

Itb;’ is gratifying to participate in this type of hearing and to know
that you value the words and the opinions of a 16-year-old. It is
particularly gratifying that the 16-year-old is my son. But from a
parental perspective, I must echo Brad’s sentiment regarding teens
needing resources and support.

Our small community did rally and did provide support, and we
support our kids, but so much more is needed. As Brad indicated,
so much can be done for so little. When you think about it, $30,000
and 800 kids in 3 months—that is phenomenal. That is grassroots
community work. If those dollars are available to student groups
such as Brad’s, they would eat them up, and they would run with
them. We do not need millions—just small amounts—to make big
differences.

The type of work his group has done has been collaborative, it
has been community-based; it is supportive, and it has raised the
bar in our community about who teens are and what they give and
whzi)t1 their potential is. That is immeasurable. It is just immeas-
urable.

So I say to you this is prevention at its best. I am sure you are
familiar with the asset-building approach out of the Search Insti-
tute in Minnesota. I believe this is an absolute product of this.
They may not know that—actually, Brad does, but his group may
not. The more assets they were given, the more energy, the more
support, the greater they became, the stronger they were, and the
greater their outcome.

So as a parent, I must say to you that I think it is a tough role,
but I know that it cannot be done alone. When teenagers hit those
preadolescent and prepubescent years, it takes schools, it takes
YMCAs, it takes community organizations, community leaders,
business leaders. It takes a lot of %olks to build a whole community
around children and to play a role in building a supportive environ-
ment for them. They need a bigger picture than just a parent can
provide at home—a good parent, a struggling parent, a challenged
parent. Kids need the bigger picture. And really, we are all stake-
holders in the positive development of youth today.

As associate executive director of the Greater Burlington YMCA,
I have the distinct pleasures of overseeing programs that serve
1,200 children a day in after-school care. Our YMCA is the largest
provider of child care in the State of Vermont, and I know first-
hand the challenge families and providers face when presented
with the dilemma of finding and then maintaining high-quality
care during out-of-school hours.

Stepping back from Vermont, but not to delay the issues, because
the statistics have been well-stated here today, approximately 24
million school-age children with working parents require care.
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Even more startling—and I so appreciated your comment, Senator
Wellstone, about cﬁildren who are home alone—experts estimate
that nearfy 5 million school-age children spend time without adult
supervision each week—5 million children home alone. Sometimes,
the coined phrase around that is “latchkey children.” And whether
they are home in safe situations, or home with the door locked and
told not to answer the telephone, what kind of environment are we
building for children during their out-of-school hours, and what is
the?message we are giving them about their value to us as a soci-
ety!

As you know, juvenile crime data reflects that peak hours for ju-
venile crimes are 3 to 8. After-school hours are high-risk hours, and
we need to take care of our children.

so what do we do? What can we do as a society? I feel tickled
and I am really excited that public officials and community-based
organizations and leaders are coming to the table and are coming
to realize the significance and ecritical importance of high-quality
programs during out-of-school hours. At the YMCA, this is welcome
news. Caring for children through the delivery of high-quality pro-

ams is something that our national organization has been behind

or a long time. I get to be the local deliverer of those services, sup-
ported by my national organization.

We provide nationally school-age care for over 400,000 every day
at about 8,000 locations. We are committed to bringing affordable,
high-quality care to American families who need it. I might add
that as we think about locations for school-age care, school-based
programs are incredibly valuable, but they are not the only place
where high-quality care can be had, and we cannot overlook
YMCAs and recreation facilities or grassroots community organiza-
tions and teen centers which have been building programs for
years and years and doing it well. So I hope that as we examine
that, we will consider all of the places where quality care can hap-
pen.

Quality is the key. If we can embrace what quality means for
school-age children and what happens to them after school, we will
have hit our mark. As you think back, and as anyone over 30 in
this room thinks back about your after-school time, you can prob-
ably picture an image where someone was there for you, and you
pro{m ly can picture some of the things you did—maybe ride your
bike, play ball, or sit on a porch. The point is that you did what
you chose to do. You had time to be a kid. It was your time, and
1t was time to be a kid.

YMCA programs offer choices. We may not be able to offer sitting
on your front porch steps, but you can sit outside on some steps
with a great after-school counselor who cares about you, or you can
choose an enrichment activity, or arts and crafts, or play outside
or inside, or to do an athletic event, or to do your homework. But
the bottom line is that you have a choice.

Not all school children face success during their school day, so
that more of academics might not be a way that they are successful
in their after-school hours. We really need to consider what success
and happiness and fulfillment is during after-school hours. It may
not be more of the same—it may be for some, but it may not be.
And the most important thing that we can do for children is de-
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velop their self-esteem, build confidence and build them as people.
That means different things to different children during their out-
of-school time.

So I strongly encourage you, as you embrace legislation and
grant opportunities, to look at the whole. We develop the whole
child in YMCA programs. We build on the spirit, mind and body.
That may seem like a coined national phrase, but let me tell you,
I work it, I live it, I breathe it. It is what we do. Character develop-
ment is a YMCA initiative. We teach caring, respect, honesty and
responsibility, because—you are right—it is time to put values back
into children’s lives, and if we are the ones who are caring for
them, we need to be driving that force.

More important than the activities, I need to say, are the people
who give those activities and care for these children every day. As
you cﬂsed your eyes and thought about your after-school time, you
saw a person. Ten years from now, our 8-year-olds, or 20 years
from now, our 8-year-olds or my 16-year-old, when he closes his
eyes, he may see a counselor, a YMCA after-school counselor or an-
other after-school counselor. We need to make darned sure that
these folks care for children, that they are trained, that we provide
resources to retain and recruit and value people who give after-
school care, because they are spending lots of time with children.

Senator Jeffords, you also spoke about the out-of-school hours
being so much larger than after-school hours. Children are only in
school for 20 percent of their wakin hours, and if you added up
all the other slices of their day ang the time they spent out of
school and perhaps out of the home, potentially one-third of their
waking hours could be in care. Now, that is frightening for the kids
who do not have that care, who are home with the door locked, and
it is_startling for those of us who spend this amount of time with
children, that it is one-third of their lives. That is a critical piece
for children.

Caring for school-age children requires collaborations. Qur na-
tional YMCA figures show that 85 percent of all of our after-school
programs operate in public school buildings. In Burlington, VT, we
operate our programs in 19 elementary schools, and I am here to
tell you that we could not do it without those school facilities. So
I represent both. I do a wonderful program at my downtown
YMCA, which I hope would be able to app y for funding and seek
resources as many YMCAs in the country, but I also partner with
19 elementary schools to provide services for about 700 children at
those v}(:nues. We are partners. We see ourselves as partners, and
it is rich.

Not all communities have that quality of relationship, and any
legislation we could promote that could build on that is important.
It is critical that these relationships be maintained and expanded.

So what can you do? I am here to tell you from Vermont—Iots
of things. Understanding these issues is first and foremost, and
again, I feel so privileged that you are here today to listen about
children and their out-of-school hours. ' _ ,

Providing resources to communities is the next step, and looking
at the broad scope of what that means, maybe all types of school-
age care in different facilities provided b high-quality folks—qual-
ity again being a measure. And we need your help to support and

] s . . ‘
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build community networks and collaborations that strengthen pro-
grams for children during their out-of-school time.

It is my thought that as we maximize our resources in order to
foster true collaboration, we will reach our goal of increasing the
quality and quantity of school-age programs available for children.
Perhaps grant moneys or other resources that entice and ensure
collaboration would bring all the key players to the table, and we
would work toward that common goal of quality care.

Additionally, resources to recruit, retain and develop professional
staff to deliver these programs is crucial. Remember children who
close their eyes 20 years from now; they will see that caregiver. We
need to support that caregiver as a professional and train and
value them through their salaries.

Finally, providing increased subsidies so that all families can ac-
cess quality care, allowing equal opportunities for their children.
Regardless of whether it is the mom in East L.A., working for mini-
mum wage, or someone in a professional role, those children de-
serve equal access to high quality.

More than ever, families neecf, help. They need help to make it.
We know that kids home alone are at risk. That is a given; we
know that. We know that the number of children in need of care
during out-of-school time is skyrocketing. Quality school-age pro-

ams have positive effects on the development of children. It is
Just that simple. quality after-school programs have positive effects.
And we are talking about millions of children.

Children in quality programs, it has been proven, have better
peer relationships, emotional adjustments, grades and conduct in
school. Quite simply, we must do it, and we must prioritize it. It
builds better children who become stronger people.

In closing, I thank you. I appreciate the opportunity to share
some insights on children and their needs during out-of-school
time. I look forward with tremendous excitement to your work and
Kour continued commitment and investment in our children. I

now that it is a sound investment, and your dividends will pay
greatly. ‘

I thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Luck follows:]



37
February 23, 1998

Seaator Jeffords and Committes Members:

What a privilege and honor it is to be bere todsy. I am pleased o provide testimony
regarding the needs uf children in their out of school time. I hring you both the perspective
ofapamtofmod:ﬂdmnmmnofmadvmformand&mﬂm.hviuwcbd
in this fleld with the YMCA for the past 25 years.

It is gratifying to participate in this process today snd to know that you value the words and
opinion of a 16 year old, particularly grarifying is the fact that be is my son. From a
mmw.lmw'smnmmmmmm
Our small community rallies and supports our kids, but more is noeded. As Brad indicated,
4 lot can be done for a litle. The type of work his group has done has been collaborstive,
community based and portrays prevention at it’s best. I believe it is a model of the Search
Institate’s asset building approach to developing youth. The more assets my son and his
group were given, the harder they worked and the stronger they became. As a parent, you
know you can’t do it alone. It takes schools, YMCAs, business jeaders, corporations, and
commmnity people to cach play a role in building & supportive enviromment for children to
grow and thrive in. We are all stakehoiders in the positive development of today’s youth.

As associate executive director of the Greater Burtington YMCA, I overses programs. that
serve over 1,200 children in child care cach day. Our YMCA is the largest provider of child
care in the State of Vermont. I know, first hand, the challenges families and providers face
MMMMWMMMMMmd
school hours.

Stepping back from Vt. a moment, the national statistics are telling. Approximstely 24
million schooi-age children with working parents require care. Even more startting is the
fact that experts estimate that nearly 5 million school-age chilcren spend time without aduit
supervision each week. Research tells us that these childrea, wio are home alone, latchkey
children, are more likely to engage in risky bebaviors, suffer from stress, and exhibit greater
behavioral problems. Juvenile crime dara reflects that peak hours for violent juveailo crimes
are 3pm-8pm. After school hours have proven to be high crime hours for unsupervised
children of all ages.

So, what do kids need, and how can we strengthen our work o heip children be successful?
Public officials, community based organizations and lesders are coming to realize the
significance and critical importance of high~quality programs being available for ail children
during their out-of-school time.

At the YMCA, this is welcome news. Caring for children through the delivery of high—
quality programs is something we have done for a long time, As the country’s largest
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provider of school-age care, we serve neuiym.nmchildtu:ammya.m locations.
Wemmmmmmmmu.wmmmmwmm
it.

tobeinvolvedinacommmitymjectorsimplyjm'hmgom'wnhmdrﬁ'm If you
thinkofhowyonspmymdaysaﬁuschooLpadnpumyimgumtomind...ridinga
bikn.dhnbingauec,phyingbauorsirﬁngonyourporchsmps. Nooncdeﬂnadmcdy
Wlntymhadtodoelchdayandforhowlung. nmmﬁme:yonrﬁmctobeakid.
Wemmtrobwday'schﬂdtmofthuexpuimsimplybeame!hcymmxohomuﬁcr

84% ofdlofwafm@wlmmomhmbmwww&mmn
programs operate in 19elunennryechooladaily. Weabsomulyeonldnmptovidothm
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What do? Understanding the issues is a grest start, providing resources to
ﬁ%hamﬁlms@ We need your help to support and build
commumity networks and collaborations that strengthen programs for children during their
out of school time. We must maximize our resources to in order to foster true collaboration
with a goal of increasing the quality and quantity of school age options available for families.
Pethaps grant monics or other resources that entice and cusure collaboration would bring ail
of the key community players to the table to tckie the challenge of affordable and available
care. Funding can be a tremendous incentive to encourage groups to work together. True
collaboration will also extend federal doilars by leveraging all possible local resources for the
benefit of youth, Additionaily, resources to recruit, retain, and develop professional staff to
deliver these programs is crucial. Lastly, providing increased subsidy so gl families could
access quality care would aflow equal opportumiics for all children, regardless of their
parent’s ability to pay.

More than ever, familics nced help to make it. 'We know kids home alons are at risk. We
know the oumber of children in need of care during out of school time is skyrocketing.
Quality school age programs have positive effects on the development of children. Children
in quality programs have better peer relstions, emotional adjustments, grades and conduct i
school. Quite simply, excellence in after school care prodaces benefits to children, to -
families, and to society. It builds better kids, who become sronger people.

Thank you. I appreciate the opportunity to share some insights on children and their needs
duoring their our of school time. I look forward, with tremendous excitement, to your
contimued work and investment in our children. [ kmow it is 2 sound investment, and one
who's dividends will be long lasting.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

Senator Wellstone, I know you have to leave. Would you like to
make a comment?

Senator WELLSTONE. I told the chairman I do have to leave, but
I did not want you to think it was because of lack of interest.
Thank you for just superb testimony, all three of you. I think all
of us take it to heart. I love your passion and your excitement and
your optimism and your belief that we can make things better—
and we have to.

Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Murray,

I would like to welcome you this morning. If you have a comment
you would like to make now, please do.

Senator MURRAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Unfortunately, I have to go to the floor to manage a bill, but I
did want to come by, because I wanted you to know that I think
this is an absolutely critical issue.

It has been excellent testimony today from all the witnesses,
their perspectives on what we can do. As a mother of teenagers, I
can tell you that this is one of the most stressful issues that par-
ents dealywith today.

We all worry about what our kids learn in school. We all want
them to get the best education. But what really tightens our stom-
achs is before and after school and where they are, and if they are
safe and if they are being cared for. It is an issue, no matter where
you are on the income scale, whether you are in a rural or an
urban community, and it is one that we must address as a Nation.

I also know this is an issue that is very important to young peo-
ple, and Brad, you did an excellent job in your testimony today
talking about what you have been able to do. :

I know this is important to young people, because I hear it in my
living room all the time, and I also hear from a lot of young people
that they think we as adults do not listen to them. As a result of
that frequent comment to me, I formed an organization in my State
called my Student Advisory Youth Involvement Team, or SAYIT.
They are developing their own political agenda, and one of their top
issues is what we are doing as a nation after school to make sure
they have something positive to do in their lives.

They are doing an excellent job, and I recommend to all of my
colleagues forming a SAYIT group, because I think they really
bring an important perspective and one that we need to listen to.

I hope that as we look to solutions, we can look at all solutions.
And obviously, Brad has presented us with one where young people
can get together and help put together some after-school activities
that work for them. I think their voice in how that is organized is
critical. I think we have an obligation to help support that as well,
but I want to bring to your attention an issue that is starting to
get attention in my State.

We have a group called Mothers Against Violence in America
that has really focused on violence among young people and what
they can do. They are coming forward with a recommendation that
we start school later, and their point is very valid—our kids sleep
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in. They do not get up at 6. They are not going to be out getting
into trouble at 6:30 in the morning. And if we start schoo% later,
they will be finishing school later. Brad may not agree with this
so much, but the fact is that we can talk about spending a lot of
money on after-school care, but if we forget bus schedules and
sports schedules for a while and take a look at starting school
later, we will have kids in a place where they are safe and well-
cared-for and paid attention to. So not all answers are expensive,
and we have to look outside the box as well.

I do want to ask Brad a quick question before I go. One of the
things I hear a lot from young people is that it is hard to get adults
to pay attention to them. You came forward with an excellent idea,
and you obviously involved your parents and community leaders.
What was the biggest hurdle you had to get over in bringing all
these people together?

Mr. Luck. I think it was convincing them that we were worth-
while. As I said, there was a teen center in our community just 10

ears ago, so for the community to once again rally behind and em-
grace another teen center and fund it and support it—it was tough
for usi] to gather people around to support teens again doing a posi-
tive thing.

Senator MURRAY. Well, you did an excellent job, and I will take
your success back to my SAYIT group and tell them to keep work-
ing, and they can do it, too. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the hearing today.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator, for those very helpful com-
ments.

I would like to try to put things in perspective here for all of you,
having listened to the first pane%. I think the second panel has out-
lined why we have tried to direct this legislation toward helping
communities to better utilize facilities and to work together to
share common problems and find answers together. That is why I
get somewhat irritated when I find that it has been cleverly
changed to take a different direction, when it is as important as
it is.

I think it is important for us to understand that there are re-
sources out there which our society, that through convention, tradi-
tion or just failure to understand can be better utilized. Through
cooperation, those facilities could be utilized to a much greater ex-
tent by all of us working together. There is no reason why schools
have to close the minute the last kid leaves. They are there; it is
a lot less expensive to open them up. Maybe somebody else has to
pick up the tab for custodial services or whatever. But rather than
build a whole new building or whatever else, it makes more sense
to use the existing facilities.

This country has to reexamine a lot of structural problems that
we have, not the least of which is the one we are facing to a certain
extent here today. The problem is two-worker families, the amount
of time that the parents are not home at all because of the obliga-
tions to provide for the family and all the other demands that we
have in our society now. We have not changed our structure. There
is no reason why school should end as earlier as it does, and we
should change that. We should have more opportunities for young
people. We should shorten the summers; it is anti-educational to
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shut schools down for over 30 days because kids’ learning starts
gissipating and being reduced. So there are a lot of things we can
0.

As I stated, it is a resource problem, and the question is how to
better utilize those resources.

Brad, I want to share with you that when I was in high school,
mf' sister and I started our teen center in Rutland, VT. I will not
tell you how many years ago that was, but I guess what goes
around comes around. We hag a very difficult time, and finally, the
Rotary Club, who had a building, opened the building up for us and
provided some of the funding. It stru gled on for many years and
then shut down. Then we started another one, and that shut down.
We have to get some continuity to these operations.

Well, you have got to straighten out my opening comment that
you are “the quarterback of the basketball team.”

Mr. Luck. The quarterback of the football team.

The CHAIRMAN. OK—and you play basketball?

Mr. LUCK. And play basketball, yes.

The CHAIRMAN. How is your team doing?

Mr. LUCK. Pretty good.” We should be in the State finals in the
next couple weeks. _

Ms. Luck. He is missing the game to be here, Senator, so we do
not know. We will call home andg find out.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr, Smith, I want to commend you for your testi-
mony. It was very enlightening. In your testimony, you stated that
“Children seek a clear direction as well as both a need and desire
to have a strong parental and/or adult mentoring bond.” I find that
choice of words very interesting, that there is “a need and desire”
for a strong adult presence. Yet on page 13 of your study, when you
asked the ﬁids to name their biggest hero, the number one answer
expressed by 21 percent was “No one.” “A parent” finished second,
with 16 percent, and I find that kind of revealing. Are we not deliv-
ering what kids need in the sense of parental or adult leadership,
or what is the answer?

Mr. SMITH. I think I agree with everybody that times are chang-
ing, and the demands on adults with respect to youth are very dif-
ferent than they were 30 years ago. But what we find—and maybe
Brad can tell me if this is consistent with what he sees—is that
young people are looking for adult role models, they are looking at
adults in respect to their behavior. They do want to respect adults.
Sl;)metimes, they are not given that opportunity, and that is a
shame.

To put that 20 percent in perspective, though, it means that 80
percent do have adult role models that they admire; but it is sad
that one in five do not. I think that we have to encourage—what
is so exciting about Sue’s testimony is you see somebody who really
has a vested interested in young people. There are those people out
there, and we have to bring them together. That is why I think
your initiatives here are so important.

The CHAIRMAN. What impact has television had on that aspect?
When I was growing up, we did not—well, we had television after
a while—but most of our time after dinner was spent playing
games in the family. There was a lot more communication with the
adults, outside activities, and so on.

46



43

Mr. SMITH. I think it is probably less of an influence than we
think it is, and I say that with the exception perhaps of violence.
There have been studies that show a direct correction there, but it
is more of a background noise. It does not influence young people
nearly as much as parental values and peer influences do, but it
has some influence. I look to my expert for confirmation here.

The CHAIRMAN. What do we need to do.to be better adults so that
our children become better kids?

Mr. SMITH. We have to take the time to be with them more. And
it is not just time, it is letting them know that we care—if we are
not there, to call and check on them, to have them with someone
we trust, to look at who their friends are and try to direct them
into peer groups that are not going to expose them to risk behav-
iors. Showing that you care is really the biggest quality, I think,
that a parent today can have.

Again, we have a hugely different landscape than when you and
I grew up, and we have to be creative, and I think that what you
are doing here is addressing present needs and needs that we are
going to have even more in the future.

The CHAIRMAN. In your testimony, you mentioned the importance
of character education as one of the key elements of good after-
school programs. In 1994, we included as a part of the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act a Character Education Program
which allowed communities to develop Character Education Pro-
grams within certain boundaries defined by the Act.

I supported that Act, obviously, and I agree that it is probabl
an important part of after-school programs; but I remember well
that one of the key battles we fought in passing that particular Act
was against the wariness of the Government prescribing exactly
vx}/]hat is meant by “character.” We had some real problems with
that.

Mr. SMITH. Well, there are pretty much established universal
principles. Sue mentioned some that the YMCA has identified. I
think that each community can look at what characteristics or
character elements they would like to instill in young people. And
interestingly, when this process is done, having spoken to a lot of
character education people, there are usually six or seven that ev-
eryone agrees with, and then other communities may add two or
three, but it is not a difficult process. I mean, we all agree on a
lot of the fundamental character principles.

The CHAIRMAN. Apart from adult involvement and a character
development component, you list two other major ingredients which
make up the recipe for successful a after-school program—clear,
concise messages such as “Just say No,” and flexibility at the local
level. Those four ingredients are a delicate combination. How do
gou recommend the Federal Government strike the appropriate

alance between local flexibility and the Federal oversight that is
required where Federal funds are involved?

Mr. SMITH. Well, I think in respect to the Federal role, the Gov-
ernment receives a lot of financial resources to distribute, and rath-
er than enlarging bureaucracies, if we can give money directly to
States, and even past the State bureaucracies, to local commu-
nities, that seems to be a challenge that you face but something
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that is needed, since it is the local community that really decides
what programs are best in that community.

I think in respect to directed messages, we have got to be a lot
clearer in what is expected of young people. I agree with what Brad
said in regard to what their center has decided on—they do not
need more messages that say do not do this, or do not do that.
They need activities that help to both occupy their time and direct
them toward positive, preventive courses.

The CHAIRMAN. How do we measure the success of these pro-
grams? Is it possible, and should it be done?

Mr. SMITH. Yes, I think there are general markets, and we are
seeing them. There certainly are a %ot of surveys that you are
aware of that the Governments funds, showing use of alcohol,
drugs, sexual activity, violence and tobacco use. So in respect to
risk behaviors, there are a lot of markers.

The direction, incidentally, in most of these behaviors is very fa-
vorable today with the exception of drug use. That is an area that
we have got to focus on more.

The CHAIRMAN. Brad, let me turn to you on that. How do you
measure success?

Mr. Luck. I guess our success would be our attendance rate and
the general appearance and general enthusiasm for the teen center.
In our teen center, I guess that is how we would measure our suc-
cess.

In general, it is mainly if we can keep kids doing something pro-
ductive or doing an activity, whether it be at the center or some-
thing that we sponsor somewhere else. I think it is mainly our at-
tendance and the enthusiasm that the kids have.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you work with law enforcement people at all?
What kind of relationship do you have with them?

Mr. Luck. We are very close with our local police. Our captain
of police is very involved with the teen center from the beginning.
They are large supporters of the teen center. They met with us last
weei when Attorney General Reno came. So they are very support-
ive, and they have seen progress from the teen center and have
seen less of kids hanging around and loitering around the local
McDonalds or the local parking lots, and they have seen more kids
at the teen center, so they are very supportive.

The CHAIRMAN. So do they sort of urge kids to go there?

Mr. LUCK. They do. When they see kids loitering around different
places, they will mention why not go to the teen center. They also
give us feedback if some kids say, “No, we do not want to go t{nere.”
The officers will digest the reasons why and figure out things to
help us provide more activities for a diverse group. Also, I think
kids are getting along better with the police in our community. It
1s not so much that they are authority figures now, because it is
typical for a police officer to stop in on a Friday night or to drive
by the teen center or to be at one of our meetings. So it is more
of a friendly relationship, “Hi, how are you?” instead of I hate to
see him pu{l me over, or I hate to see him driving around town.

The CHAIRMAN. How do you handle alcohol? How do you handle
it if a six-pack arrives at the teen center?

Mr. Luck. Well, luckily we have not faced that problem yet, and
certainly that will take on a life of its own when it does arrive. We
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have rules and policies in place, and both of our directors are
young teachers in their 20’s. There are two of them, and they are
really great at dealing with things on the spot and making good de-
cisions for us and for the teens, and they are very supportive of our
actions.

The CHAIRMAN. Another duty of this committee is in regard to
teen smoking. Do you have any rules on teen smoking?

Mr. Luck. Well, Vermont is obviously very different. If you are
under 18, it is now against the law to smoke. I am not sure if that
is nationwide. There is no smoking on teen center grounds, there
is no smoking on public property. It is against the law now. Before,
it was an issue, when we were first starting the teen center, if we
had a smoking area outside, but now that it is against the law, it
is not allowed anywhere.

T}ﬁe CHAIRMAN. Well, you must feel pretty proud of Brad, Ms.
Luck.

Ms. Luck. I do feel proud, and it is again a privilege to be here
with him speaking about out-of-schooltime.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank you for your testimony. I am a
big believer in the YMCAs and the programs they have. What kind
of public support is there for the program in your community?

Ms. Luck. In Burlington, VT, we have great public support in
that, as I stated, many of our rograms run in elementary schools.
We run these programs rent-gee because our position is that we
are a partner in that community; we are partners to families in
that school to say what more do children and families in a South
Burlington elementary school or a Williston Elementary School
need. And they need good after-school care.

It is typically not the business of public education to provide
after-school care. That is not their mission or potentially what they
are good at. Often, other organizations are good at that. So in our
community, we have built and enjoyed the pleasure of a great col-
laborative situation in schools where we are the partner, and we
come in and provide after-school care. That is a very rich compo-
nent of our program. ‘

The CHAIRMAN. How do you arrange the after-school work? What
kind of hierarchy do you %ave to move through, and how do you
get permission to do that, and what kind of cooperation do you get?

Ms. LUcK. In elementary school?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. :

Ms. Lucky. Often, it is a grassroots approach that starts with a
PTO and a group of parents who say, “We need help in our after-
school hours. What can we do?” Then, there is often a look in com-
munities at who provides after-school care. We often come in and
will give a presentation. It then moves to the level of the building
principal and teachers, if there is a committee—what rooms will
you need? Who will touch my scissors and markers—and under-
standing and being respectful of elementary school teachers, their
work and their space. And you have got tor%uild that, Senator Jef-
fords. It does not just happen. You have got to build that respect
for their space amg then build a common respect for what chilci)ren
need and how we can provide it. So we work from the parents to
the teachers and elementary teachers, on to the school board, typi-
cally, and whatever hierarchical situation arises.

40



46

After the buy-in of all of those key stakeholders, you have what
I call a collaborative and ready-to-run program, and we are ready
to do that. Without that, we typically will not come in and do a pro-
gram. If we are seen as a vendor or an add-on that maybe can have
a little corner of a on Tuesdays from 2 to 2:40, and the art
room on Thursdays from 4 to 4:10, but only if the art teachers is
absent, that is not collaboration; that is not richness and wholeness
in after-school hours. So our YMCA has been able to pride our-
selves to be able to be credible and come in and say what children
need and how we can provide it and where we can find the balance.
But a little corner of the cafeteria does not make a collaboration.
So we are experienced in building those relationships, which build
grograms, which build communities, which enrich the lives of chil-

ren.

The CHAIRMAN. The complaint I sometimes hear from school peo-
le is we would leve to have them come in, but the liability prob-
em is too great; it is a problem. So we do not let them in because

we might be liable for injuries.

Ms. Luck. We have operated for 12 years now, at 19 locations—
which, in Vermont, is a very large slice of the population—and we
have not found that an issue. We carry as a rider on our insurance
liability policy each and every school in which we operate, and we
name them additionally insured, and they also name us addition-
ally insured.

Iyunderstand from our carriers that that is a very minimal—zero,
I have heard from our school districts—expense to them, and mini-
mal to us. So we mutually insure each other, and that relationship
has worked in Vermont. I am not familiar with other States and
how it has worked.

The CHAIRMAN. I have the feeling it is more of an excuse than
angg;hing else.

s. LUCK. I have the feeling it may be.

The CHAIRMAN. I see a lot of heads nodding out in the audience.

Ms. Luck. If people are willing to do the research, and I think
many YMCAs will tell you—obviously, YMCAs are in 8,000 loca-
tions, 84 percent of which are in school buildings, so something is
very right about those relationships, and I suspect liability is not
an issue.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you all very, very much. We deeply
appreciate your testimony. Good luck to you, Brad, in your endeav-
ors.

Mr. Luck. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, Senator Murray’s statement
will be made a part of the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Murray follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR MURRAY

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for holding this hearing
today; there are few more importaht needs before us than that for
uality services for children outside the hours they spend in the
classroom.
I want to voice my opinion regarding Chairman Jeffords irrita-
tion about the Administration’s proposed changes to the 21st Cen-
tury Learning Centers. I want to add that, although it does appear
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that Administration has worked with the National Community
Education Association and the Mott Foundation, I think it is im-
portant for us to recognize that after school programs are vital—
and so are community education programs for seniors, adults and
families. Whatever we do over the next few years, we must invest
in both community education and after-school programs. I want to
work with Chairman Jeffords and the Department as we work out
solutions for these two important and related goals.

Community education is vital. The Mott Foundation has been in-
volved in this work for decades, and the Federal Government has
become involved in recent years. I see opening the school doors,
and tying communities and schools more closely together as an idea
for the future.

Programs that happen outside school hours are again, critical.
One such service for children and their families, is a summer pro-
gram called Skagit County Best SELF. This program, in my State,
provides activities and nutrition services to children and families in
the community. Best SELF also provides special assistance to
young children, who are especially in need—including intensive
case management and home-based services, they work with school
special education staff as needed.

In a forthcoming report on the effectiveness of this program, we
are going to hear that since 1995, when Best SELF began identify-
ing children at risk, and began to offer them services, there have
been measurable decreases in juvenile crime. They have found that
for individual students there are “before” and “after” changes, in
terms of aggressive behaviors and acting out. This has, again, led
to lower juvenile crime in Skagit County than other counties in the
comparative study. The program was built around the Federal
Summer Food Program, which I've fought to protect—but this or
other funding can help communities across the country to begin
Best SELF-type programs for their own children and communities.

I see the Administration’s efforts to expand after school pro-
grams, and the responses proposed by Democrats and Republicans
in Congress—as supportive of things like Best SELF, but we must
do everything we can to strengthen the links between schools,
health organizations, and a variety of community-based organiza-
tions.

One of the most important things we can do on this whole issue
of what children do with their afternoons, of course, is change the
school day. Research now has begun to show that while adolescent
sleep patterns are a bit different from adults, children and adoles-
cents benefit from the same work day as their parents and fami-
lies. Adults typically start their workday at 8 or 9 am., and are
busy until 4 or 5 or 6 p.m. There are many reasons that it makes
sense to look at changing school schedules to better fit students’ in-
ternal clocks—to take advantage of when they learn best. Mothers
Against Violence In America and other organizations are working
on educating America about this issue of scheduling—I encourage
people to follow their work. We cannot allow the bus schedule or
other choices made by the adults in the system to ignore the learn-
ing needs of the student. In addition, many of the problems that
are created by parents and children having different schedules—
after school child care, transportation problems, the phone lines
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burning up as parents check on children’s safety in the after-
noons—many of these problems go away as the family becomes the
most effective car pool on the road.

Thank you for allowing me to share a few thoughts about this
important issue, and thank you to all the people who have brought
us information today.

The CHAIRMAN. For our third and final panel, we bring together
regresentatives from key players in meeting the needs of our
school-age children and youth.

Arthur Sheninger is representing the National Association of El-
ementary School Principals. He is the principal at Hatchery Hill
School in Hackettstown, NJ. Mr. Sheninger became interested in
school-age child care over a decade ago. In 1989, he worked out of
a cooperative arrangement with Catholic Charities to sponsor an
innovative after-school program in Warren County, NJ. During the
past decade, the program he developed with Catholic Charities has
grown and evolved to meet the constantly changing needs of the
city, families and communities of Warren County. Wow. Go ahead.

STATEMENTS OF ARTHUR W. SHENINGER, PRINCIPAL, HATCH-
ERY HILL SCHOOL, HACKETTSTOWN, NJ, ON BEHALF OF
THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ELEMENTARY SCHOOL
PRINCIPALS; LINDA CHILDEARS, PRESIDENT, YOUNG AMER-
ICANS BANK, DENVER, CO, AND PRESIDENT, BOARD OF DI-
RECTORS, NATIONAL ASSEMBLY OF NATIONAL VOLUNTARY
HEALTH AND SOCIAL WELFARE ORGANIZATIONS; AND
THOMAS C. FRAZIER, COMMISSIONER, BALTIMORE CITY
POLICY DEPARTMENT, BALTIMORE, MD, ON BEHALF OF
FIGHT CRIME: INVEST IN KIDS

Mr. SHENINGER. Thank you, Senator. I represent the National
Association of Elementary School Principals today.

I want to thank you for inviting me here. As you said, my name
is Arthur Sheninger, and 1 am the principal of Hatchery Hill
School in Hackettstown, NJ. I have been an elementary school
principal for 24 years. I am appearing today as a principal and as
a spokesperson for the National Association of Elementary School
Principals, which represents 28,000 elementary and middle school
principals in the United States.

I appreciate the opportunity to testify on school-age child care
and ask that my written statement be included in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be.

Mr. SHENINGER. The National Association of Elementary School
Principals has a longstanding interest in child care. In 1993, the
Association published “Standards for Quality School-Age Child
Care,” undertaken in collaboration with the Wellesley College
School-Age Child Care Project. I served on the review committee
for that publication, and I have brought copies of the book and
other materials for members of the committee. '

The CHAIRMAN. I have it here, just to let you know that it is
being noticed.

Mr. SHENINGER. Thank you.

NAESP members are overwhelmingly in favor of supervision of
children before and after school. In a 1988 survey of 1,175 prin-
cipals, two-thirds of the respondents said public schools should be
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involved in child care. A 1993 study by the U.S. Department of
Education estimated that 1.7 million children in grades kinder-
garten through 8 were in 49,500 extended-day programs. About
one-third of these programs were located in public schools, al-
though not necessarily administered by them.

Examples of public school programs include those that contain a
high academic component, emphasize coordinated services, or com-
bined donated or rented school facilities with community agency
administration.

Schools need not be the providers of the child care, but they
should work with parents and the community in support of quality
child care. NAESP does not support using existing Federal edu-
cation funds for child care, but we would welcome the availability
of other Federal funding designated for child care.

There are several characteristics that must be present in order
for child care to meet the needs of families. NEASP has identified
some essential steps in designing a program, along with 19 stand-
ards of excellence.

It is important to build a partnership that has strong leadership,
clear goals and an action plan. An assessment of needs and current
resources should be conducted. Funding must be identified and
rules communicated. Decisions should be made about scholarships,
a sliding scale, or other fee options. The community must make
sure that parents can and will participate in the program.

Who is best to administer the program? It may or may not be the
school. That decision should rest with the principal. Other consid-
erations involve location and the use of the space and its contents.
There should be a formalized relationship between the school and
the prglggam. Teachers and child care workers should know each
other. This will help clarify roles and responsibilities. The space,
whether a school or other side, should be clean, adequate in size
and well-equipped. :

Several of NAESP’s standards address relationships. Staff mem-
bers must relate well to children, and child-to-staff ratios should be
small. The staff must also form partnerships as a staff and with
the children’s families. Programs should provide a wide variety of
activities. Sometimes children need a lot of physical activity; at
other times, they want to express themselves through the arts, or
learn new facts and skills. It is also important to provide sufficient
supplies and equipment to support the development of the chil-
dren’s creativity and their social, cognitive and motor skills.

Program administration should be undertaken with care and at-
tention to detail. In a school, is the space to be donated or rented?
Who is accountable and liable? What about the use of equipment
and materials? Such agreements need to be spelled out in writing.

Now I would like to tell you about my school’s program. I have
been active, as you have indicated, since 1988. In Hackettstown, we
also have another program that we call “First Contact.” The pur-
pose of First Contact is when people move into our community, we
want to make them feel at home, so we give them a pamphlet with
information, including a number of materials. It includes things
like bus schedules, train schedules, lists of social agencies, and we
also include a list of all the child care providers in the area, includ-
ing the ones that are housed in our schools. We feel it is important
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that parents have this information. So one thing that we can do
right up front is to let parents know and make them aware of what
opportunities there are out there for child care.

The decision about housing a child care program in a school
needs to be made at the local %evel. Each school is unique, and that
is important to keep in mind. In 1988, when I first became in-
volved, I did not feel that I had the expertise or the time to estab-
lish a program in my own school; but with the support of our board
of education, in 1989, we entered into an agreement with Catholic
Charities, a social service agency, allowing them to use our facili-
ties to offer an after-school program. Our district provides free use
of rooms, equipment and in-kind services such as custodial serv-
ices, use of equipment.

Catholic Charities, on the other hand, is responsible for staffing
and all administration, including liability insurance. We do have a
memorandum of understanding that spells out what our require-
ments are and what theirs are.

A sliding fee scale is utilized ranging from $76 to $148 per month
per child, and this is from 3 to 6 care. Our program was the first
such endeavor in our county, and since that time, eight other pro-
grams have been estab]isheg.

In the summer of 1990, we expanded the services to include a
summer child care program. Last year, we instituted a before-
school breakfast program. So when I was listening to Assistant Sec-
retary Tirozzi’s comments about schools being open, our schools are
open from 7:45 in the morning until about 10 o’clock at night with
activities—and that is not uncommon in schools. It is not a unique
situation. Each school has to make the decision as to what they can
and cannot do, and a number of variables apply here.

The CHAIRMAN. That is in your district or for the whole State?

Mr. SHENINGER. That is our district. But I would clarify that I
know there are schools across the country that do this. I have
talked to people at national principals’ conventions, and the com-
mittee that I served on had representatives from all over the coun-
try, and there are schools all across the country that are doing
things like this.

at can the Federal Government do? The Federal Government
can do two things, I think. First, you can encourage school dis-
tricts, social service agencies, and businesses to join forces to estab-
lish sites. I was pleased to hear Ms. Luck’s ideas and the things
she mentioned about the program that they are involved in, be-
cause it is very similar to ours. So it can be done with that type
of collaborative effort.

It is important that you advertise and publish success stories.
(Ii,et pe(1>(p1e out there know that these programs can work, and they

o work.

Financial incentives can also help with start-up costs or help to
subsidize low-income clients. However, I encourage you not to di-
vert funding that is currently allocated to education for these in-
centives.

Every dollar of State and Federal funds is critical, and it is criti-
cal to us to maintain services and programs in schools.

Thank you, Senator. I would be happy to answer questions you
may have.
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. The CHAIRMAN. Thank you for very helpful testimony:.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sheninger follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARTHUR W. SHENINGER

Good morning, Chairman Jeffords, Senator Kennedy, and members of the commit-
tee. My name is Arthur Sheninger, and I am the principal of the Hatchery Hill
School in Hackettstown, New Jersey. I am appearing today both in my capacity as
a principal and as a spokesperson for the National Association of Elementary School
Principals (NAESP), which represents nearly 28,000 elementary and middle school
principals. I appreciate the opportunity to testify on the important topic of school-
age cc}llﬂd care, and I ask that my written statement be submitted for the hearing
record.

I am pleased that the committee is holding this hearing, because child-care is a
major concern in our nation. As a principal, I am well aware of the struggles of fam-
ilies to find quality, affordable child care in a setting that is safe and stimulating
for children.%}lly remarks will focus on child care for school-age children before an
after school.

The National Association of Elementary School Principals has a longstanding in-
terest in child care. This interest was exhibited in the Association’s 1993 publica-
tion, Standards for Quality School-Age Child Care, a project undertaken in collabo-
ration with the Wellesley College School-Age Child Care roject. I had the pleasure
of serving on the review committee for that publication, the second edition of which
is to be completed this year. Many of our state affiliates have hosted workshops for
school-community teams interested in establishing child care programs.

NAESP members are overwhelmingly in favor of supervision of children before
and after school. In a 1988 survey of 1,175 principals, NAESP found that two-thirds
of the respondents felt that public schools shoultf be involved in child care. A 1993
study by the U.S. Department of Education estimates that 1.7 million children in
grades Kindergarten through 8 were enrolled in 49,500 extended-day programs. Ap-
proximately one-third of these programs were located in public schools, though not
necessarily administered by them. Public school involvement in child care may take
any of a number of forms. Some of the many examples include programs that extend
the school day and contain a high academic component, programs emphasizing co-
ordinated services by the school and community a encies, or arrangements whereby
the school facilities are rented or donated as an in-kind contribution to a program
that is staffed and run by one or more community agencies. It is important to be
aware that each school and community is unique, and the level of school involve.
ment in child care will vary among communities. Schools need not be the providers
of child care, but it is important for schools to work with parents and the commu-
nity in support of quality child care programs. NAESP does not support the diver-
sion of Federal education funds to child care programs, but we would welcome the
availability of other Federal funding that is speci ically designated for child care.

Regardless of the structure of the program, there are a number of characteristics
that must be present in order for a school-age child care program to meet the needs
of children and families. NAESP has identiﬁid a number of essential steps to take
in designing a school-age child care program, along with 19 “standards of excellence”
for providing safe and stimulating environments for 5- to 13-year-old children when
school is out and their parents are not present.

It is important, first, to build a partnership of the stakeholders. The partnership
needs to have strong leadership, clear goals, and an action plan. A needs assessment
should be conducteg to determine the existing resources and needs for a child care
E‘rogram. Funding availability must be determined and rules clearly communicated.

he fees for participation should be set, with decisions made about possible sti-
pends, scholarships, a sliding scale, or other fee options. The community must make
sure that parents will participate in and can afford the planned program. In design-
ing the program, it is important to decide who is best to administer it. It may or
may not be the school, and that decision should rest with the principal. Other de-
sign considerations include program location and agreements regarding the use of
the space and its contents. Space is one of the critical elements for sc ools, espe-
cially now as the elementary and secondary school population escalates. The ideal
for a school-based program is to have a separate area allocated for the child care
program, as teachers and staff are often wary of having their classrooms or offices
used for child care.

If the program is in a school, one of NAESP’s standards of éxcellence calls for the
school to formalize its relationship with the program. Teachers and child care work.
ers should know each other and work together whenever possible. This will help to
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ensure sound communication and clarify policies, roles, and responsibilities to bene-
fit the children served. R ' v

The space chosen to house the program, whether a school or other site, should
be clean, well organized, adequate 1n size, and equipped with a variety of materials,
supplies, and equipment. Regarding size, NAESP recommends at least 35 square
feet per child inside and at least 75 square feet per child outside.

Within the realm of human relationships, there are a number of standards on the
NAESP list. The staff members of any cﬁild care program must relate well to chil-
dren—demonstrating warmth and respect and actively romoting children’s develop-
ment and self-esteem. This is best accomplished when child-to-staff ratios are small.
The staff must also be able to form partnerships as a staff and with the children’s
faxlnilies. This calls for clear and frequent communication, goal setting, and problem
solving.

The program should provide a wide variety of activities and settings for the chil-
dren. Sometimes children need a lot of physical activity, to blow off steam and feel
their own strength. At other times, they may want to express themselves through
the visual or performing arts or learn new facts and skills. Opportunities for quiet
and solitude should be available, as should group activities. It is also important to

rovide sufficient supplies and equipment to support the development omhe chil-
ren’s large and smaﬁ motor skills, cognitive skilf;, creativity, and social skills.

Program administration is obvibusly a great responsibility, and those undertaking
such a task must enter into it with care and attention to detail. When the child care
program is to be located in a school, is the space to be donated or rented? Who is
accountable and liable and who is to serve as the fiscal agent? What about the use
of the school’s equipment and materials? Such agreements need to be clearly spelled
out in writing, as in a contract, lease, or memorandum of understanding.

Now I'd like to tell you about the program at my school. I first became interested
in school-age child care in 1988. Since that time I have attended several workshops
and seminars and have been involved in establishing programs. One way schools
can assist d;l)arents in finding after-school care and activities in, serving as a resource
and providing information. In Hackettstown we have a program entitled First Con-
tact. When parents register their children we provide t]gem with a packet of mate-
rials to help acquaint them with the community.

As has been mentioned, school districts can also assist in meeting the critical need
for child care by allowing schools to be utilized as child care facilities. This can be
done either through an in-house program sponsored by the school district or through
a cooperative arrangement with an outside agency. This decision needs to be deter-
mined at the local level. I did not feel I had the expertise or the time to establish
a program on my own in my school. I also did not want to burden taxpayers with
the cost of supporting an sfter-school program. With the support of our Board of
Education, in 1989 we entered an arrangement with Catholic Charities, a social
service agency in our county, allowing them to use our facilities to offer an after-
school child care program. The district provides free use of rooms in the school id
inkind services, such as cleaning and use of equipment. Catholic Charities is re-
sponsible for staffing, ,management, supervision, liability insurance, and all finan-
cial aspects of the program. A sliding fee scale is currently utilized ranging from
$76.00 to $148.00 per month per chilg. By offering free use of the facilities and in-
kind services, we enable the agency to maintain lower operating costs and provide
a much-needed service to the community. The Hackettstown program was the first
such endeavor in our county. Since its inception, eight other programs have been
established.

In the summer of 1990 we decided to expand the services to include a summer
child care program. This program operates Monday through Friday from 7:30 am.
to 6:00 p.m. Students participate in a number of activities, including supervised
recreation, PTA enrichment classes, field trips, and swimming at the community
pool. Fees are also based on a sliding scale.

Last year, as part of the National School Lunch Program, we instituted a before-
school breakfast program. Parents now have the option of having their children ar-
rive at school at 7:45 am. and remain in the child care program until 6:00 pm.

The Federal Government can assist in establishing child care programs by encour-
aging school districts, social service agencies, and businesses to join forces to estab-
lish sites. This can be accomplished by publishing success stories, highli%letinr% the
benefits to be derived from these alliances. Financial incentives can also be offered
})ly the government to underwrite start-up costs of subsidize low-income clients.

owever, I encourage you not to divert funding currently allocated to education to
provide these incentives. Every dollar of State and Federal funds is critical to the
maintenance of services and programs in schools. With your assistance, schools can
play a critical role in meeting the after-school child care needs of children.
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Thank you again for this opportunity to testify. I will be happy to answer any
questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Linda Childears is the president and chief
operating officer of Young Americans Bank and the Young Ameri-
cans Education Foundation in Denver, CO. I am very familiar with
your activities there. These two entities focus on the economic edu-
cation of young people so they will be competent and knowledge-
able in managing their financial affairs.

The Young Americans Bank is exclusively for young people under
22 years of age. Through using the bank’s services, young people
learn the proper use of bank services and personal financial re-
sponsibility. The Foundation provides a variety of educational ac-
tivities for young people, which provide hands-on lessons in free en-
terprise entrepreneurism and financial investment,

Ms. Childears currently serves as president of the board of the
National Assembly, a coalition of 52 major voluntary health and
human services organizations in the United States. She is here rep-
resenting the National Assembly.

Ms. Childears is also past president of the National Campfire
Boys and Girls. |

You have been doing a good job in a lot of places. Please proceed.

Ms. CHILDEARS. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
am delighted to be here with you today to discuss the role of com-
munity-based organizations in meeting the needs of our children in
nonschool hours. 4

As you mentioned, the National Assembly, which was founded in
1923, represents 54—actually, my bio needs updating—of the Na-
tion’s leading national health and human services organizations.

The National Assembly has an affinity group called the National
Collaboration for Youth, which has 22 of our members involved,
and they are all organizations which serve youth. It was organized
in 1973, and it has become a major voice for positive youth develop-
ment, especially in the out-of-school hours. Members of the Collabo-
ration for Youth are among the Nation’s largest providers of non-
school care. Collectively, National Collaboration members service
more than 40 million American children and youth each year, in-
volving more than 5 million volunteers. YMCA alone, which you
have heard a lot about today, through 2,200 local affiliates, serves
more than 7.5 million youngsters.

Add to these programs other providers, like Camp Fire, 4-H,
Boys and Girls Clubs, Boy Scouts and Girl Scouts, and you begin
to get a picture of the out-of-school reach of private, community-
based organizations in America and the children they serve.

Our programs vary from site to site in order to meet more appro-
priately the needs of the various communities. they include such
things as mentoring, camps, sports, leadership development, com-
munity service and other youth development strategies.

Mr. Chairman, your use of the term “nonschool hours” in desecrib-
ing the subject of today’s hearing is most appropriate. Too often
when we speak of school-age care, we limit the discussion to after-
school care. This simply leads to solutions that are limited, and
keeping schools open a few extra hours, as we have been talking
about this morning, does not always answer everything we need.
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While this is an initiative that we applaud, it is important to
note that the needs of school-age children and their parents go be-
yond the end of the day or the normal work day.

Community-based programs such as those represented by the
National Collaboration for Youth provide development services
after school, on weekends, during the summer, and during the va-
cation periods. Private community-based organizations are in place
and are in the business of youth development. When it comes to
school-age care, we are an important part of the solution, and we
appreciate very much being included in the equation during this
committee’s deliberations.

I should note that the National Collaboration agencies are well
aware of the attention of this committee and of its chairman to the
needs of school-age youth and working families. We know that your
bill, S. 1037, the CIDCARE Act, was one of the first child care bills
introduced during this Congress, and we know of your longstanding
commitment over the years. You and your staf%t,' are to be com-
mended for your quest for quality in developing a workable, com-
munity-based, locally-driven approach to providing developmentally
appropriate activities for young people when school is not in ses-
sion.

Others have followed your lead, including the President, with
this proposal for a $21 billion child care initiative. The recent em-
phasis on child care issues has in fact led the Congressional Quar-
terly to recently suggest that it is not whether chilc?care legislation
will be approved during this Congress, but how.

Regarding child care legislation in general, the National Collabo-
ration’s advocacy with the Congress and the White House has been
twofold—do not forget the needs of school-age children, and do not
forget the importance of private, community-based organizations as
service providers.

By the simple act of convening this hearing, it is clear that the
committee already understands. I would like to spend the balance
of my time discussing the barriers that our organizations face. We
might list them as seven items: 1) attitudes about the need for and
value of school-age care; 2) the lack of true partnerships with pub-
lic schools; 3) the need for facilities; 4) the burden of start-up costs;
5) the need for transportational access; 6) the affordability for those
who might benefit most from school-age care; and 7) resources for
training paid staff and volunteers.

Legislation should be about more than simply starting new pro-

_grams. Rather, it should encourage work with programs that al-
ready exist. What we need most is the “glue” money that strings
the existing program services together, rather than having pro-
grams operate in isolation with parents left to sort out those loose
strands on their own. Some parents, when faced with that alter-
native, simply give up and leave some 5 million school-age children
at home and at risk.

Regarding the first barrier, attitudes about the need for and
quality of school-age care, let me say that too frequently, the Na-
tion thinks of child care as a custodial problem rather than a devel-
opmental opportunity. This is especially true of school-age care. We
need safe places for children and youth, but we also need positive
activities which promote growth. To simply corral young people in
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facilities without quality programs and trained staff, providing lit-
tle more than babysitting services, misses an opportunity that this
Nation can ill afford.

In Federal legislation, we have begun to talk about the impor-
tance of child development. It is important that we now talk about
youth development with the same urgency. One way to do this
would be to establish rewards and incentives for adherence to rec-
ognized standards of quality such as those developed by the Na-
tional School-Age Care Alliance and other accrediting bodies.

The second barrier is lack of true partnerships with schools. Al-
though talk of collaboration between community-based organiza-
tions and public schools is not new, without care, the collaboration
can begin to look like representation on an advisory committee.

What children and youth need in nonschool hours is a true multi-
program delivery system with a variety of agencies and programs
subcontracting to provide activities an({ experiences based on their
particular areas of expertise and available resources. This is more
than just a seat at the table. It means real partnerships and new
ways of operating in many of our communities.

Legislation could help by increasing the ability of community
schools and their partners to access Federal dollars to help under-
write costs, including programs like Safe and Drug-Free Schools,
Title I, and school luncg programs.

The third barrier is need for facilities. Non-school programs re-
quire flexible space which allows for program structure and con-
tains adequate equipment to provide both mental and physical
stimulation and skill development. Resources are needed for ren-
ovation. The addition of summer programs may require air condi-
tioning. Access is needed to cooking facilities to provide snacks and
meals for full-time programs. Renovation is important, since some-
times local health and fire code regulations are necessary to oper-
ate school-age programs.

Legislation should take into account the cost of providing suit-
able sites for nonschool care when school is not in session. Incen-
tives for schools to open their facilities to community-based organi-
zations during nonschool times, including summers, might be one
way to accomplish this.

The fourth barrier concerns the burden of start-up costs. Costs
related to basic start-up supplies like furniture, storage carts,
books, games, computer, and recreational equipment can be high.
Some kind of dedicated funding mechanism would be helpful.

Need for transportational access is the fifth barrier. Rural and
low-income communities are particularly troubled by this barrier.
Families needing out-of-school care are most affected, Who will
transport children to and from the school? Who will get children
back home?

The sixth barrier is affordability to those who might benefit most
from school-age care. Much schoo -age care is fee-based. For exam-
ple, Camp Fire Councils provide services for a sliding scale fee,
with partial or full scholarships provided out of United Way funds
or other nonpublic sources. To serve more kids whose parents can-
not afford to pay, additional resources must be brought to bear.

Resources for training paid staff and volunteers is the last bar-
rier. Well-trained staff and volunteers are key to the quality of any
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program. But parent education requires resources, and parents are
involved. With regard to training of paid staff, Congress might con-
sider providing scholarships to enable them to receive ongoing
training. Staff for nonschool programs require specialized training
to meet the developmental needs of older children. This training is
sometimes scarce and makes finding staff with appropriate creden-
tials difficult.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my remarks, and I would be happy
to entertain questions you or committee members may have. Let
me note that in the last few years, we have spoken often about how
it takes a village to raise a child. Perhaps it is time that we focus
instead on what it takes to raise a village. The National Assembly
and its Collaboration for Youth are glad that this committee has
not forgotten that it takes a healthy child to raise that village and
to sustain a national democracy.

Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. ,

[The prepared statement of Ms. Childears follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LINDA CHILDEARS

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: My name is Linda Childears and
I am President of the Board of the National Assembly of National Voluntary Health
and Social Welfare Organizations. I am delighted to appear today to discuss the role
of community-based organizations in meeting the neecﬁe of our children in the non-
school hours. The National Assembly, founged in 1923, represents 54 of this Na-
tion’s leading national health and human service charities. In another volunteer ca-
pacity, I have served as the National President of Camp Fire Boys and Girls, which
18 2 member of the National Assembly ad its affinity group, the National Collabora-
tion for Youth. In my day-to-day pro%;ssional life, I am the President of the Young
America’s Bank in Denver, Colorado, which is the Nation’s only bank for children
and dyouth. The bank serves youngsters in all 50 States. The National Assembly de-

ends primarily on the dues of its members for its support and receives no Federal
unds. '

The Assembly’s National Collaboration for Youth is a coalition of twenty-two of
the Nation’s most active national youth serving orﬁanizations. Organized in 1973,
the NCY has become a major voice for positive youth development, especially in the
out-of-school hours. Members of the Coﬁaboration for Youth are among the Nation’s
largest providers of non-schoolcare. Collectively, NCY members provide services to
more than 40 million American children and youth each year, involving more than
five million volunteers. The YMCA alone, for example, through its 2,200 affiliates,
serves more than 7.5 million youngsters. Add to these programs other community-
based providers of other out-of-school care like the CA, Camp Fire, 4-H, Boys
& Girls Clubs, the Boys Scouts, and the Girl Scouts, and you begin to get a picture
of the out-of-school reach of private, community-based organizations in providing
care of America’s children antf youth. Our programs vary from site to site in order
to meet more appropriately the needs of their communities. They include mentoring,
camps, sports, leadership development, community service and other youth develop-
ment strategies.

Mr. Chairman, your use of the term non-school hours in describing the subject
of today’s hearing is most appropriate. Too often, when we speak of school-age care,
we limit the scope of our discussion to “after-school” care. This sometimes leads to
solutions which are limited to simply keeping schools open for an extra three or four
hours on the days they are open. &’%ile this is an initiative we applaud, it is impor-
tant to note that the needs of our school-age children and their parents do not end
at dusk on school days. Community-based programs such as those represented by
the National Collaboration for Youth provide development services after school, on
weekends, during the summer, and during school vacation periods as well. Private
voluntary community-based organizations are in place and in the business of youth
development. When it comes to school-age care, we are an important part of the so-
lution and we' appreciate being included in the equation during this committee’s de-
liberations. :

I should note that NCY agencies are well aware of the attention of this committee
and its chairman to the needs of school-age youth and working families. Mr. Chair-
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man, we know that your bill, S. 1037, the CIDCARE Act, was one of the first child
care bills introducedy during this ConEness and we know of your commitment over
the years. You and your staff are to be commended for your “quest for uali(tly" in
developing a workable, community-based, locally-driven approach to proviging
opmental { approf:riate activities for young people when school is not in session.

Others have followed your lead, including the President with his proposal for a
$21 billion child care initiative. The recent emphasis on child care issues has, in
fact, led the Congressional Quarterly to recently suggest that it is not whether child
care legislation will be approved during this Congress but how. Regarding child care
legislation in general, the NCY’s advocacy with the Congress and the ite House
has been twofold: do not forget the needs of school-age children and do not forget
the importance of private community-based orfanizations as service providers. By
the simple act of convening this hearing, it is clear that this committee already un-
derstangs. With that in mind, I would like to spend my time this morning discuss-
{ng l1>arriers faced by community-based organizations that might be addressed by
egislation.

e barriers we face might be listed succinctly as: 1) attitudes about the need for
and value of school-age care; 2) lack of true partnerships with public schools; 3)
need for facilities; 4) a\e burden of start-up costs; 5) need for transportational ac-
cess; 6) affordability for those who mi%ht benefit most from school-age care; and 7)
resources for training paid staff and volunteers. I hope that the Congress can trans-
form these so-called “barriers” into a sort of “Seven Opportunities for Highly Effec-
tive Child Care Legislation.” Legislation should be about more than simply starting
new programs. Rather, it should encourage work with programs that already exist.
What we need most is “glue” money to string existing services together, rather than
having programs operate in isolation with parents left to sort out the loose strands
own tﬁeir own. Some parents, when faced with that alternative, simply give up and
leave some five million school-age latch-key children at home and at-risk.

Regarding the first barrier, Attitudes about the Need for and uality of School-

ge Care, let me say that too frequently, the nation thinks of child care as a custo-
dial problem instead of a developmental o portunity. This is especially true of
school-age care. We need safe places for children and youth, but we also need posi-
tive activities which promote growth. To simply corral young people in facilr;l(:)ies
without quality programs and trained stafT, providing little more than baby-sitting
services, misses an opportunity that this nation can ill-afford. In Federal legislation,
we have begun to tagﬁoabout the importance of child development. It is important
that we begin to talk about youth evelopment with the same urgency. One way
to do this would be to establish rewards and incentives for adherence to recognized
standards of quality, such as those developed by the National School-Age Care Alli-
ance and other accrediting bodies. :

The second barrier is Lack of True Partnerships with Public Schools. Though talk
of collaboration between community-based organizations and public schools is not
new, without care, that collaboration can begin to look only li.ﬁe representation on
an advisory committee. What children and youth need in the non-school hours is
a true multi-program delivery system, with a variety of agencies and programs sub-
contracting to provide activities and experiences based on their particular areas of
expertise and available resources. This is more than just a seat at the table. It
means real partnerships and new ways of o rating.

Where community-based organizations share space in schools to provide on-site,
after-school care, several questions must be answered. For example, which rooms
are open to service providers and which are not? Often, important spaces like cafe-
terias and gyms are not available for after-school care. In an ideal situation, space
would be specifically dedicated to non-school programs and consistently available.
But many community-based programs must settle for limited space with many re-
strictions. They risk being “bumped” without notice if the school has other activities
that require the use of that space.

ere is more to establishing a community school than simply leaving facilities
open longer. Schools need to ie seen as “owned” by the community instead of
“owned” by the local school system, with community partners being treated as ten-
ants. Many schools charge a ée to outside providers for using school facilities. Com-
munity organizations must subtract such fees from monies available for rograms.
Legislation could help by increasinF the ability of community schools and their part-
ners to access existing Federal dollars to help underwrite costs, including programs
such as Safe and Drug Free Schools, Title I, and school lunch programs.

The third barrier is the Need for Facilities. Non-school programs require flexible
space which allows for program structure and contains ade(fuate equipment to pro-
vide both mental and physical stimulation and skill deve opment. Resources are
needed for renovation. %’he addition of summer programs may require air condi-
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tioning. Access to cooking facilities is needed to provide snacks and meals as needed
in the program time-frame. Access to outdoor facilities is needed for recreation ac-
tivities.

Renovation is also important since sometimes local health and fire code regula-
tions necessary to operate a school-age program after school may be different from
the ones required during the traditional school day. In those instances, community-
based programs must make expensive alterations before beginning the mfmm.
One has to wonder why the school facility is safe for children during the scgoo day,
but not safe for the same children, in the same facility, after school when there are
fewer children and a much higher adult/child ratio.

Occupancy funds must be available to pay for facility costs and upkeep, including
utilities and janitorial services. Custodians sometimes charge community-based pro-
grams a fee beyond the aforementioned school access fee. Some programs have faced
situations in which custodians cave simply refused to be available. Custodial fees
can be expensive and further limit the operation of non-school programs, particu-
larly when the required custodians are not available during school vacations, con-
ferences, or during teacher in-service days, when schools are typically closed. Legis-
lation should take into account the cost of providing suitable sites for non-school
care when school is not in session. Incentives for schools to open their facilities to
community-based organizations during non-school times, including summers, might
be one way to accomplish this.

The fourth barrier concerns The Burden of Start-Up Costs. Costs related to basic
start-up supplies like furniture, storage carts, books, games, computers, and rec-
reational equipment can be high. Some kind of dedicateg funding mechanism would
be helpful. As mentioned, there are also a number of fees that must be paid prior
to the operation of school-age programs by community-based agencies, including
zoning, licensing, and health an(i) fire department inspections. Such fees can be bur-
densome to the point of decreasing the size and scope of programs or even discour-
aging new starts altogether.

The Need for Transportational Access is the fifth barrier. Rural and low-income
communities are particularly troubled by this barrier. Families most needing out-
of-school care are most affected. Who will transport children from their schools to
an off-site program? How will kids get home or back to school after an off-site pro-
Eram? How will Kids take advantage of air-school programs if their parents do not

ave cars? Legislation needs to include funds to be used for transportation, perhaps
also providing incentives for schools that agree to use their buses to provide ﬂexibﬁe
service.

The sixth barrier is Affordability for Those Who Might Benefit Most from School-
Age Care. Much school-age care is fee-based. For example, Camp Fire Councils pro-
vide services for a sliding-scale fee, with partial or full scholarships provided out of
United Way funds or other non-public sources. To serve more kids whose parents
cannot afford to pay, additional resources must be brought to bear. This barrier is
heightened by the f};ct that welfare reform legislation does not guarantee subsidies
for school—age children, nor provide waivers for parents who cannot find care for
their school-age kids. As a result, many parents simply allow their kids to be home
alone. When subsidized care is available, the paperwork involved is extremely
lengthy, discouraging many parents from applying. One solution would be to in-
crease funding dedicated to school-age programs in the Child Care Development
Block Grant so more low-income families can be served.

Resonrces for Training Paid Staff and Volunteers is the last barrier. Well-trained
staff and volunteers are key to quality out-of-school programs. I should emphasize
that many volunteers in community-based programs are parents. But parent edu-
cation requires resources. With regard to training for paid staff, Congress might
consider providing scholarships to enable them to receive ongoing training. Staffs
for non-school programs require specialized training to meet the developmental
needs of older children. This training is sometimes scarce and makes finding staff
with appropriate credentials difficult. At present, most universities do not offer
classes on school-age care. Training costs are intensified when staff retention is dif-
ficult to maintain as is often the case, given the challenging, nontraditional, split-
shift hours and low wages associated with school-age care. The YMCA, for example,
has reported that issues related to lack of training, split-shift work hours, and com-
pensation all work together to make recruiting school-age staff difficult.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks and I wﬁl be happy to entertain my
questions you or the committee may have. Let me note that in the last few years
we have spoken often about how it takes a village to raise a child. Perhaps it is
time that we focus instead on what it takes to raise a village. The National Assem-
bly and its National Collaboration for Youth are glad that this committee has not
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forgotten that it takes a healthy child to raise that village and to sustain a national
democracy.

The CHAIRMAN. Our final witness is Thomas Frazier, who has
been commissioner of the Baltimore City Police Department since
1994. Before coming to Baltimore, Commissioner Frazier was a
member of the San Jose Police Department in California, where he
rose through the ranks, commanding every bureau within the de-
partment. He was instrumental in designing and implementing
community-oriented policing in San Jose.

Through his work in community policing, Mr. Frazier has gained
invaluab%e experience in building community partnerships and as-
sessing the needs of the community. Today, he is here representing
Fight Crime: Invest in Kids. Fight Crime: Invest in Kids is a na.
tional organization which brings together law enforcement, crime
victims and prosecutors, who believe that the best form of crime
prevention is to invest our time, energy and money in our Nation’s
children and youth before they commit a crime. Its focus is on pri-
mary prevention through early intervention in youth development.
I agree with you 100 percent, so go right ahead—convince me some
more.

Mr. FRAZIER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me say that those
of us in law enforcement really appreciate this opportunity. I sup-
gose the advantage of ’%}(zinﬁ last is that you get to hear what every-

ody else has to say. The disadvantageis that a lot of it has been
said before, but I think the positive aspect is that the voice that
law enforcement brings to the child care discussion is very much
in agreement with the other service providers.

Let me walk through a little bit of my experience, and I speak
very confidently for the major city police chiefs who, in a conference
a week ago, endorsed the position that child care, early child care,
before-school care and after- school care, are really key to crime
prevention. We are on the receiving end of why did the crime rate
go up, and we are in a multifacetef system that many, many other
players have a lot to do with what happens, so we really do have
a huge interest in before, during, and after-school programs.

There are some things that we know for sure. We know that
crime triples in the hour after school lets out. We know that half
of juvenile crime occurs between 3 and 8 p.m. I know from my
health department that the most frequent hour for a teenage girl
to get pregnant is 4:30 in the afternoon. We know that we have
kids who are desperate for places to go—and we have heard safe
spaces and positive alternatives and good role models a number of
time today.

Let me paint the picture of a postindustrial city. Twenty-5 years
ago when Baltimore was fully employed, and 925,000 people lived
in the city, we had an industrial economy. In an industrial econ-
omy, you have a jobs pyramid. You have your well-educated mana-
gerial at the top, union and manufacturing jobs in the middle, and
service sector jobs at the bottom. As right-sizing, downsizing and
all of those things occur, your socioeconomics c ange. If you are
computer-literate and well-educated, there are more jobs for you at
the top. The union and manufacturing jobs are severely dimin-
ished. There are more service sector jobs at the bottom. Our jobs
pyramid is turned into a jobs hourglass. For a police chief, that is
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a recipe for civil disorder. Our middle class is gone, we are strati-
fied economically, and we are in the position of having to deliver
positive law enforcement service. There has to be something there
for everybody, and we have in our city neighborhoods that are sev-
eral distressed, and frankly, in a lot of places, the ability for service
providers to deliver good, solid programming is very, very difficult.

In the City of Baltimore, I have taken 27 what used to be recre-
ation centers and created Police Athletic League facilities. Now,
there are some things that are important. In some of these neigh-
borhoods, we literally had to kick drug gangs out of those centers.
They had turned into recreation facilities for drug distribution or-
ganmzations. The parks had been taken over.

I heard about East L.A. in earlier testimony and the woman who
cried because her child could not go to a public space. When you
talk about community policing, you have to talk about re-taking
public spaces and using our governmental spaces as institutional
anchors for neighborhoods. That is exactly what we had to do. We
had to go into public spaces and re-take them and say we are going
to be the service provider in these neighborhoods.

We looked at neighborhoods by Census tract that sent the high-
est ﬁroportion of kids to the youth authority, the most difficult
neighborhoods for anyone to provide after-school services. We know
that we have to provide services for kids ages 7 to 17. That is our
population that is at risk. At the older end of that are our offend-
ers. Those are the kids who need an opportunity to make good life
decisions. :

We know that we have to provide services from 2 in the after-
noon until 10 at night. I would love to see schools go until 4 o’clock,
and we would run PAL centers from 4 until midnight. Then we
would have a safe space with positive activities and good role mod-
els; we would put our very best men and women police officers in
there to be the role models for these kids.

Now, what has the result of that been? In our center that has
been the center in operation for the longest, about 2-1/2 years now,
the kids’ grade-point average went from 66 to 81, crime in that
neighborhood went down 42 percent the first year—and you cannot
go down 42 percent every year—but it is holding in the 30s. That
neighborhood has become a neighborhood of choice. It has 2,200
apartment units. People want to live in those apartments because
they have a safe place for their kids to go and engage in positive
activities with good role models.

When you talk to the private sector and ask what is your occu-
pancy and what is the average length of tenancy and all the things
they measure their business by, it is absolutely clear that an insti-
tutional anchor and good programming makes good economic sense
and good sense for the viability of the city.

Our problem is that in a center like that one—that one has about
120 ki(fs a day, and we have 27 centers—we have 105,000 kids in
our school system. We do not have the ability or the resources to
reach the number of kids that we should reach.

I think what it comes down to is what can the Congress do and
what is the responsibility of Government. I think the responsibility
of Government is to provide for the public safety; it is to provide
for the public safety not only of kids at risk, but all of those—when
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I talk about harm reduction, I am not talking about the addicts,
I am talking about harm reduction to all those who are victims of
the activity that kids who grow up to make wrong decisions get in-
volved in.

So in our city, what we need to do is to go to the places that are
in distress, and Baltimore, like any other city, has lots and lots of
different neighborhoods with varying levels of stability and eco-
nomic vitality. We are good partners. We work every day with the
YMCA, the g ys and Girls Clubs. There are a lot of places in town
where Boys and Girls Clubs and YMCAs operate programs by
themselves, but there are a lot of places where we have to do it,
because frankly, the neighborhoods are so troubled that only the
police department can keep a program open at night.

What can the Congress do? I would very much appreciate consid-
eration of funding through local collaboratives. If I want to collabo-
rate with the YMCA or with Camp Fire Girls or Boys and Girls
Clubs, I would like to see a funding stream where that is possible.
I am not convinced that the funding needs to come through edu-
cation. It could come through Justice, like the COP grants, on sin-

le-page applications, so tﬁere is no administrative skim at the
tate level.

Nutrition is a big issue for us. If we are going to run programs
from 2 to 10—there are school breakfasts and school lunches—
there is no ability to provide an evening nutrition program, so that
would be very much appreciated.

But I think the key is to congressionally recognize that those of
us who are in law enforcement very much see chile care programs
as effective prevention. We are very much willing and want to be
good partners in our communities, and we wouls very much like
to see direct application to Federal funding for all the reasons that
m}i‘ copanelists have stated before.

hank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Frazier follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS C. FRAZIER, ON BEHALF OF FIGHT CRIME: INVEST
IN KIDS

My name is Thomas C. Frazier, and I am the Commissioner of Police in Balti-
more, MD. I speak today on behalf of FIGHT CRIME: INVEST IN KIDS, a national
anti-crime organization led by police, prosecutors and crime survivors. From commu-
nities large and small across tgg United States, we crime fighters and victims have
come together to tell the American people the truth about crime: that the most pow-
erful weapons in our anti-crime arsenal are the programs that help all kids get the
right start: quality child care for reschoolers, and after-school programs to give
school-age kids give kids positive alternatives to the street during the after-school
hours—hours which more than 5 million children now spend unsupervised and vul-
nerable to the negative influences of angs, drugs and crime.

1My officers and I struggle every gay to see that dangerous criminals are behind
bars. But it would be tragic if the American people were fooled into believing that
we could win the war against crime with more police and more prisons alone. Until
we start making the proven, effective investments that give vulnerable kids the val-
ues and responsibility to turn away from crime, we wﬁ; all be running faster and
faster on a treadmill of past practices.

Schoolage child and youth development programs—includin after-school, week-
end and summer programs—are proven to dramatically reduce the after-school spike
in juvenile crime, and they’re proven to give kids the armor of values and skills that
can help them steer clear of criminal behavior today and tomorrow. It is time for
America to make sure every child—and especially our most at-risk—have access to
quality after-school programs that can steer them clear of crime and help them grow
up to be the good neighbors and responsible citizens we all want them to be.

¢
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AFTER-SCHOOL IS PRIME TIME FOR JUVENILE CRIME

FBI data show us that the peak hours for violent juvenile crime are from 3:00
pm. to 8:00 pm. In the hour after the school bell rings, juvenile crime suddenly
tripples and prime time for juvenile crime begins. Nearly half of all violent juvenile
crime occurs between 2:00 pm. and 8:00 pm., and almost two-thirds occurs in the
nine hours between 2:00 pm. and 11:00 pm.

Quality after-school, weekend and summer programs for children and youth can
cut crime dramatically—by offering school-age kigz a safe haven from negative in-
fluences, and providing constructive activities that teach them not only the skills
they need to succeed, but also values like responsibility, hard work, and respect and
concern for others.

After-school programs and other quality youth development programs have an im-
mediate impact on crime and negative social behavior. For example:

¢ One study compared juvenile arrests in a public housing project sag an after-
school skills development program with those in another housing project providing
only minimal recreational services. The number of juvenile arrests declined by 75
percent after the start of the after-school program, while they were increasing by
67 percent in the comparison project.

e A Public/Private Ventures study of Big Brothers/Big Sisters’ carefully-designed
mentoring program showed that young people randomlf' assigned to receive a
trained mentor were only about half as likely to begin illegal g use or to hit
someone as those randomly assigned to the control group.

e Participants randomly assigned to a high school 8uantum Opportunities Pro-
gram of counseling, academic and life skills support, community service and finan-
cial incentives, were less than one-quarter as likely to be convicted of a crime during
the high-risk high school years as (gose in a control group. In other words, denying
kids these services quadrupled the likelihood that they would be convicted of a
crime while in high school. The impact on crime was virtually immediate. Programs
like Quantum Opportunities show what can happen when after-school enrichment
activities are integrated with in-school help for at-risk youngsters.

After school programs are also proven to help kids develop the skills and good val-
ues—Ilike honesty, nesi)ect, hard work and community involvement—that they need
to succeed. For example, those who participated in the Quantum Opportunities Pro-
ﬁram were 50 percent more likely to graduate high school on time and two-and-a-

alf times more likely to attend post-secondary schooling.

Quality school-age programs have been shown to have special importance for low-
income youngsters, especially those growing up in neighgorhoods where “hanging
out” means being exposed to widespread negative influences from peers and from
older children and adults. These youngsters learn to be more cooperative, get along
better with others handle conflicts better, read more, participate in more academi-
cally enriching activities, and have better grades and school conduct when they are
provided %lahty after-school programs.

As the Carnegie Council on Adolescent Development observed in its seminal re-
port on youth development programs, “risk will be transformed into opportunity”
when we provide young people with the out-of-school youth development programs
that can turn “their non-school hours into the time of their lives.”

LAW ENFORCEMENT LEADERS OVERWHELMINGLY SUPPORT INVEST-
MENTS IN KIDS

If you don’t believe the studies, ask those of us who are on the front lines every
day. In a Northeastern University poll, when police chiefs nation-wide were asked
to rank the long-term effectiveness of a number of possible crime-lighting ap-
proaches, the chiefs picked “increasing investment in programs that help all chil-
dren and youth get a good start” as the “most effective” crime-prevention strategy
nearly four-to-one over “trying more juveniles as adults” or even “hiring additional
police officers.” And ninety-two percent of police chiefs agreed that “America could
sharply reduce crime if government invested more” in after-school programs and
quality child development care for preschoolers.

Police know we’ll never be able to arrest and imprison our way out of the crime

roblem. That’s why nearly 200 police chiefs, prosecutors, crime victims, and the
eaders of two of America’s largest police officer organizations earlier this month is-
sued a Call for Action, urging Congress and state legislatures to provide enough
funding to ensure that whﬁle parents are at work, all children in America get the
quality child care and after-school programs proven to help them get the right start
in life and stay on track through their school-age years.

That same call was adopted last week by the Major Cities Chiefs organization—
representing 49 of America’s largest metropolitan areas—at our winter meeting. We
don’t often pass resolutions. But last week we voted unanimously to call for public
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policies su}(:porﬂ;ing quality child care and after-school programs for all kids—policies
without which we will never win our war on crime.
INAGI"I'I)'II%'}1151830OOL INITIATIVES IN BALTIMORE: CUTTING CRIME AND BUILD-

I believe so strongly In the crime-prevention power of after-school programs that
I've used $3 million annually from m police budget to create after-schoo programs.
To date, we’'ve opened 27 Police Athletic League (PAL) centers; In the end, we will
have 29 centers—one in every police sector.

Baltimore’s PAL centers serve kids aged 7 to 17, every school day from 2:00 pm.
to 10:00 pm. Each center is staffed by 2 police officers, plus other police staff,
AmeriCorps volunteers, and volunteers from the community. Each center provides
not only recreation, but also academic tutoring and homework help, cultural pro-
grams, crafts, and athletics.

The neighborhood where we created our first Police Activities League center two
years ago experienced a 42 percent drop in crime during the program’s first year,
and has experienced a significant increase in neighborhood pride. PAL kids’ grade
point averages have climbed to between 66 percent and 81 percent, juvenile crime
and victimization have fallen dramatically, and the surrounding neighborhood has
become a neighborhood of choice because of the PAL Center.

POLIY IMPLICATIONS

Baltimore’s experience is both encouraging and sobering. PAL has helped reduce
Juvenile crime significantly. But day to day, we serve just 5,000 of the more than
105,000 kids In our city schools—because we don’t have the resources to do more.
Thousands of kids in Baltimore aren't getting the after-school supervision and ac-
tivities they need.

Nation-wide, each day’s final school bell starts more than 5 million latchkey kids
on an unsupervised afternoon that too often involves crime, drugs and teen-age sex.
The results are tragic and eminently avoidable.

From a crime-prevention rspective, it is critical to provide after-school services
in high-crime areas. Every cieild in America should have access to quality programs
In the before- and after-school hours, during the summer and on weeken —but pri-
ority one must be making sure that these programs reach the children who are most
at-risk of criminal behavior.

Let me also emphasize my feeling—and the feeling of my colleagues in law en-
forcement—that increases in after-sghool care for school-age youth should not come
at the expense of quality care for infants, toddlers and reschoolers. Investments In
children during the crucial developmental years before indergarten are also power-
ful weapons against crime. For example:

¢ A High/Scope Educational Research Foundation study in Michigan randomly
admitted half the at-risk three- and four-year old applicants to its qua iti re-school
center, and provided their parents with in-home coaching on parenting skills. Twen-
ty-two years later, those who had received these services as toddlers were just one-
fg;'th as likely to be chronic lawbreakers as kids denied the services.

¢ 1In a similar study in Syracuse, at-risk kids who were provided preschool and
other services were only one-tenth as likely as kids denied those services to be delin-
quent by age 16.

In other words, denying the High/Scope child care and parenting coaching services
uint?pled the risk—every American’s risk—that these children would grow up to
ave live or more arrests. Denying the service provided in the Syracuse study multi-

plied by ten times our risk that they would be delinquent as young teens.

We believe it is critical that as a first step you propose funding increases in man-
datory spending over the next live years of:

* at least an additional $10 billion for Head Start, so that the program can ex-
pand to serve more eligible children, can provide full-day and year-round care for
more o{' the eligible chiFlren who need it, and can maintain and further strengthen
its quality;

oqat least an additional $5 billion for Early Head Start or other quality programs
for children under three; and

e at least $20 billion for the Child Care and Development Block Grant to Increase
the accessibility and quality of child care for children from families making less
than 85 percent of median income, with at least 55 billion for after-school programs
for school-aged youth.

These amounts, while they still fall short of meeting America’s crime-prevention
need would represent one o¥ the most powerful steps Congress has taken towards
closing our gaping crime prevention de/?cit—the penny-wise, pound-foolish shortfall
in support of quality child care and after-school programs for kids that now endan-
gers every American.
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We also urge that tobacco tax revenues be used to provide secure funding to meet
America’s child care and after-school needs before they are called upon for other
purposes.

As I mentioned above, the public’s safety absolutely requires that quality child
care and after-school programs reach not only middle-class children and youth, but
also those from lower-income families: who are most at-risk of being lured into crimi-
nal activity. While tax credits for workinf families can be valuable if they are bal-
anced with other strategies, they are not likely to do enough by themselves to make
quality child care accessible to families making less than 85 percent of median in-
come. A plan which fails to assure that those youngsters get the right start would
miss the most critical public safety need in the child care and youth development
area, thmwir;g away an anti-crime weapon we cannot afford to discard.

SUMMAR

For those of us on the front lines of the battle against crime, the once-quiet crisis
in child care is now noisy, pervasive, insistent, and tragic. It screams through our
police sirens rushing to yet another crime that never had to happen. It is heard In
the cries of agony of thousands of crime victims and their families whose lives are
needlessly lost or shattered each year. It is visible as yellow crime scene tape, body
baﬁs, and blood-stained sidewalks on the nightly news.

veryone knows that the delivery of child care must take place not in Washing-
ton, D.C,, but in our communities—through partnerships of schools, parents, busi-
nesses and community groups. But there’s no more fundamental government re-
sponsibility than protecting the public safety. To live up to that obligation, the Fed-
eral Government needs to provide the funds that will enable every American com-
munity to have the after-school programs that cut crime and build better kids.

If there is one point In the discussion of child care that no American can afford
to miss, it is this: If we want our own families to be safe, we all have a stake In
making sure that every working family has access to quality child care and after-
school programs. .

Until we start investing on the “front end”—by supporting the programs that give
all children the right start—we’ll always be stuck on a treadmill, with more kids
becoming criminals faster than we can lock them up. -

Congress needs to Invest in America’s most vulnerable kids today, instead of wait-
ing to spend much more later—I money and in lives—on those who become “Ameri-
ca's Most Wanted” adults.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. That was ve:iy compelling
testimony from all of you. That is why we are here today, and that
is why I had that little confrontation at the beginning of the hear-
ing. We all have competing needs, but we cannot ignore the critical
importance of the activities that you are discussing here in the
total picture. We need to be able to find different ways to learn
from experience, in order to be successful.

As I mentioned before, I think all of us on the committee would
agree that encouraging collaborative efforts among schools, busi-
nesses, law enforcement and service aFencies is an ideal way of
doing business. However, once a school-age program has found a
home base, equipment, activities and dedicated staff, there are still
a number of crucial areas that need to be addressed. Those areas
begin with issues of basic health and safety for students and move
toward perhaps accreditation and credentialing for interested par-
ties and providers.

How do programs go about ensuring that their programs meet
these sorts of basic licensing requirements?

Ms. CHILDEARS. I would say that each of the organizations that
is a member of the National Assembly is a national organization
in its own right. They have standards that they have developed for
their programs, and they also participate in any national accredit-
ing that pertains to the particular thing they are doing. For in-
stance, camping—there are organizations that look at camping

standards on a national level. So I think our organizations are very
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attentive to the standards that have been established through long-
term processes.

Mr. SHENINGER. Senator, in our State, the agencies that house
or maintain our programs are required to meet State standards for
child care facilities. They come in and look at the facilities, they
have to have fire inspections, there are square footage require-
ments. So they are already under guidelines, and they happen to
be the State guidelines. .

Mr. FRAZIER. Similarly, we are in governmental facilities that are
very closely inspected. Our traditional partners are Boy Scouts,
Boys and Girls Club, Camp Fire, YMCA. Just let me say very
quickly that the reason for that is we all believe—“Police Athletic
League” is a misnomer; we spend about 20 percent of our money
on athletics—it is really education, arts and culture, character de-
velopment, and athletics, all of the very same issues, structure and
guidance and values. Frankly, athletics is the frosting on the cake;
that is the hook to get the kids in the door. It is far more edu-
cation, arts and culture, character development, and the programs
are very much collaborative, and I think the standards are well-
known and well-researched.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you identify some barriers that could be re-
moveq) to make it easier for you to accomplish the goals of accredi-
tation’

Mr. FRAZIER. Accreditation is not really our issue in terms of bar-
riers. I think it is the seven issues of getting your programs up and
running, transportation, nutrition and start-up. In my particular
situation, for instance, the officers: are very thoroughly
backgrounded, and they are re-polygraphed and backgrounded
again before they go into a Police Athletic League, and there is a
very structured course of training that is done by a recreation pro-
fessional before they are actually put into the Police Athletic
League centers. ‘

Accreditation—I think those processes are fairly well-established.

Mr. SHENINGER. Senator, I would say the agencies that are re-
sponsible for establishing the programs often are involved with
child care and other types of situations as well. I know that Catho-
lic Charities works with individual parents and trains them, and
then they become certified as child care providers. So they are pret-
ty much aware of the requirements before they get into the pro-
grams.

I do not recall any particular barriers they have had from that
angle in instituting programs in our areas.

Ms. CHILDEARS. I would agree with that, except that sometimes
the resources to achieve requirements at a particular location can
be a burden, but achieving them and understanding them, I think
we clearly know what they are.

The CHAIRMAN. We are hearing a lot about the actual process in-
volved in setting up successful programs, and we have talked a lit-
tle bit about that. Mr. Sheninger, in your testimony, you talked
about the importance of teachers, and you said that “In designing
the program, it is important to decide who is best to administer it.
It may or may not be the school, and that decision should rest with
the principal.” Could you elaborate on that?
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Mr. SHENINGER. Surely. When I first became interested in child
care, seeing the necessity for it as an educator, that we are con-
cerned about what happens to our children after they leave our
buildings, I did not feel that I had the expertise in after-school
child care. I did not have it, and quite honestly, I did not have the
time to set up a program myself or to monitor that program.

We were also trying to see if we could provide the service without
a financial cost to our taxpayers. We were able to pair with an
agency, Catholic Charities, that had knowledge of child care, exper-
_ tise, and we could do it in a situation that would not cost us any
money. So from that perspective, they knew what they were doing,
they were the experts on child care.

The process we went through was not really complicated at all.
Our board of education is very supportive of a number of issues,
and they really care about kids, and they are looking to do things
for kids beyond just the typical educational thin%f. So they were
ve{;vy accepting of the idea when we put it forth to them.

e started in one school, we expanded to another; it became a
model for our county, and they have included eight or nine other
sites since that time. And we went into the summer program the
same way. As long as it could be done in a way that was manage-
able—they handle all the financial questions, they handle the hir-
ing and personnel questions. I work with them, and I am the liai-
son on site, so any problems that come up go through me and the
person who is responsible for the particular program. It has worked
ve’xl'y, very well.

he CHAIRMAN. Ms. Childears, do you have any comment?

Ms. CHILDEARS. I think it is a very difficult decision, because
someone has got to be accountable for that building, and I think
that that is probably the principal. What we would like to see is
some sort of incentive to an individual school or school district to
really work with community-based organizations. We are not ask-
ing the principals to give up the accountability they have for the
site, but something to really incent them to work more with com-
munity-based organizations.

You have heard a couple of examples today of wonderful sce-
narios in a couple of communities that work beautifully, but that
is not what we hear across the country from the memgers of our
organization. So we are really looking for a way to encourage more
schools to look at it like the ones we are hearing about today.

The CHAIRMAN. Commissioner Frazier?

Mr. FRAZIER. Honestly, school-based programs have been very
difficult for us to be successful in. We have brought together in our
city a group called Safe and Sound—the 501(c)(3) is the Baltimore
Community Foundation, but the school district, the health depart-
ment, the housing department, the police department, recreation,
Johns Hopkins, University of Maryland, the YMCA, Boys and Girls
Clubs—everyone is in one large collaborative which distributes a
Robert Woods Johnson grant-funded operation that will be the
pass-through for a number of grant opportunities.

I think it is most helpful to have tﬁe ability for a local collabora-
tion of that nature to be a grant recipient and then, at the local
level, if I have a good partnership at Mildred Monroe School, I will
apply to the loca§ foundation as a partner with Mildred Monroe,
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but I may also have another one at Moore Crossman with the
Recreation Department, and at Druid Hill with the YMCA. I think
it is another way to look at how tolcreate a funding stream so that
it is most valuable. And when it gets right down to it, at the local
level, you may have a school district that says, “Sorry, too much
liability; you cannot use our facility.” I happen to think that you
are right that in most cases, that is an excuse. But there are var-
ious levels of partnership and sincerity, I think, among the various
players, and at the local level, we know who the A-teamers are,
anc{ we know who we want to partner with, and we know who the
effective collaborations are with, and I, frankly, am looking for good
partners, and I will go with the strongest team that I can in the
neighborhoods where I can make the most difference. We are really
about being successful.

The CHAIRMAN. How do you go about working on a collaboration?
Do you sit down and discuss it with someone who knows the neigh-
borhood and ﬁ%'ure out who is the one to approach first? How do
you work it out’

Mr. FRAZIER. In the Safe and Sound collaboration that I spoke
of earlier, there has been a good deal of process. There were dozens
and dozens of community forums, youth forums. All the kids voted
on a dozen of the most important things to them in terms of viabil-
ity as they grew up, and they included safety, job opportunity
training, arts and culture. There were a number of') things that be-
came very clear to us that, as a city, we needed to provide.

Then it is bringing the right service providers together in the
right proportion and in the right location for the right age group
of kids, open the right hours ofg the day, to deliver the tailored kind
of services that your local community processes bubble up as to
what the community need is.

I thought it was very interesting that Brad said the local police
department had become friends with the kids. In this socioeconomic
model that I described, one of the fears is that as our youngsters
grow up, they will not see their police department as part of the
social fabric of their city. That is why, in a community policin
model, you see the chiefs—and the big city police chiefs just a wee]%
ago, from Phoenix and Houston, are doing exactly the same thing
as I am and have very much the same sense that we really do want
our youngsters to see us at the table as being part of the solution
to provide safe spaces and positive alternatives and good role mod-
els for them as they grow up to be our adult citizens.

The CHAIRMAN. K.ny other comments?

[No response.]

The CHAIRMAN. There must be a tendency when you try to work
out these collaborations that the easiest place to put them is where
you need them least, and the hardest place to get collaboration is
where you need it most. Is that generally true?

Mr. ZIER. No. Particularly in our case, take a Police Athletic
Center, for instance. There are two police officers and a community
service officer there. If we had, say, 60 choices last year of where
we should go, the secure areas where we have strong neighborhood
associations, high owner-occupanc » good parent-teacher organiza-
tions are not where I am looking to go. I am looking to go to the
places where the rec centers were closed because there were
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shootings there, where staff in no other organization will dream of
working nights.

I think part of the local ability is to be able to tailor your re-
sources, because there are certain places where frankly, only the
police department can run a program for teenage kids from, say,
4 to 12—it is just not possible for anyone else to do it. That is
where we should be. There are plenty of other neighborhoods where
very, very good collaborations are possible, and we certainly are
circumspect about who goes where.

I have about $3 million worth of officers a year doing strict pre-
vention work. That is Police Athletic League, and that comes out
of. my existing budget. That is about a 1.5 percent commitment to
prevention, which I do not think is excessive by any stretch, but
I have a PAL center in every police sector. There are nine pre-
cincts, each with three sectors, and they have a center per sector.
That gives me good geographic equidistancing, but we are certainly

oing into neighborhoods where we can use that PAL center as an
nstitutional anchor for the bigger process of community organiza-
tion and development. We intentionally go where we need to be the
most.

The CHAIRMAN. Other comments?

Ms. CHILDEARS. I would just say that every local community
knows what its need is, and every local community knows who can
make it happen. The beauty of community-based decisions and col-
laboration is that you get the right folks together, and it happens
where it needs to happen. And those partners are probably going
to be different in every, single community.

The CHAIRMAN. How do you check to see whether you are being
successful? What kind of records do you keep, andy how do you
measure your success?

Mr. FRAZIER. It is an/eternal dilemma. There are some very sub-
jective measures, and there are some very objective measures. We
very definitely track school attendance, we track grade-point aver-
age. We certainly know how many criminal justice contacts these
kids have with our department. We have a centralized juvenile in-
take facility, so it is a very easy cross-check to make.

Int he center that has been there the longest, where we have
been able to track academics, I think I mentioned before that the
grade-point went from 66 to 81. I think the subjective things are

~more anecdotal—parents who will stand up in a community meet-

ing and say that they prayed for someone to intervene with their
children, to get them on the right track. There is one young man—
and I would be happy to send you the article—who was involved
in a couple of auto thefts, had been hanging around on the corner
and was beginning to get into the drug trade. He came into a cen-
ter and a particular officer took him under his wing, and his moth-
er will stand in front of any group and say that without this, Dar-
rell would be a different young man today than he would have been
otherwise.

I think there really are some objective ways to track is. Cer-
tainly, the crime rate in the neighborhood is a good one. In the par-
ticular area of the center I just spoke of, the fact that it has become
a neighborhood of choice, the average length of tenancy is much
longer, the occupancy rate is from 86 to 96 percent. It really does
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become a neighborhood where there is a good deal of pride in own-
ership and commitment, and it really is a neighborhood of choice.
And that is really the whole community policing model of trying to
get your neighborhoods involved, and then you have more parent
volimteers, and instead of a negative cycle, it turns into a positive
cycle.

We are in the process now of applying with Johns Hopkins to the
National Institutes of Health for a more longitudinal study. I think
everybody has trouble with that. But certainly, all of the short-
term, objective research that we can do and the anecdotal feedback
that I get says we are very much on the right track. We need to
do it for boys and girls to 17; we need to do it at night from 2 to
10 p.m.; we need to do education, arts and culture, character devel-
opment. The athletics, the karate classes, the dance classes—that
is the fun stuff you get to do after you have done your homework,
and we have checked to make sure that you are going to school and
you are serious about your grades.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes? :

Mr. SHENINGER. Senator, at our level, I think one indicator of
success is participation. We started with approximately 14 children
at one site, and our school currently has approximately 50 children
on our rolls. We have opened the other elementary school because
of the need, and now they have a program in their school as well,
and that has spread throughout the country.

So I think that if you have people participating, it is a good indi-
cator that the program is working.

I wanted to mention one thing regarding what Ms. Childears
said, which I think is very important, and that is that each situa-
tion has to be looked at uniquely. What I can do in m school, a
principal in a neighboring school may not be able to do; he may not
have the available space to do a program. He can still be an active
participant, but it may not be in his particular building. I think it
is critical that we have to take a look at each situation and see how
each partner can contribute.

Ms. CHILDEARS. In our organizations, the issue of accountability
is clearly there all the time with our funders and so on, and many
of these organizations are approaching 100 years old. And we
would be happy to provide with you information from any of those
organizations about how they measure accountability.

There are three fairly high-profile studies recently that come to
mind. One is the public-private ventures which worked primarily
with Big Brothers and Big Sisters. They took a look at how
mentoring works and the relationships, and there is clear docu-
mentation there that there is a positive impact.

Boys and Girls Clubs were involved in another high-profile study
called Smart Moves that was conducted in housing projects to see
what kind of impact could be made with their programmatic ef-
forts. Delinquency was down, school grades improved, and there
were a number of very distinct measures.

And the study that I know you were involved with, the Carnegie
Study, “A Matter of Time,” talks a lot about productive use of after-
school time and kids being involved in good alternatives.

So we feel that we have a number of ways that we can point to
the components that have been in all the programs for years.
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The CHAIRMAN. I cannot tell you how important it is for you to
develop ways to really measure success. The problem we have here,
especially with a shortage of resources, is how do you say this pro-
gram should get more money or less money, or should it be funded
at all. My investigation into trying to find out results has been very
dismal. I think we had 160 training programs Zoing, and I asked
how many had any longitudinal evaluation, anc I think there were
two, and. one of them was for 6 months, and one was for a little
longer, to determine whether the people who got trained stayed in
their jobs.

I want to emphasize that we have got to find ways to better de-
termine if programs that we know fee% good, or look good on paper
really are good. Hopefully, we can develop those evaluation mecha-
nisms.

Well, thank you all. This has been very rewarding and very help-
ful testimony. We have had an interesting day. I hope you have en-
joyed it in a meaningful fashion as I have.
| [A]dditional statements and material submitted for the record fol-

ow:

Testimony Submitted
tor the Record

“The Non-School Hours: Mobilizing School
and Communicy Resources”

Commirtee on Labor and Human Resources
Full Committee Hearing
Wednesday, February 25, 1998
9:30 am SD-430

4

Volunteers of America
Nauonal Office

Childcare Statement
Labor and Human Resources Committee
: United States Senate
February 25, 1998

Volunteers of America is pleased 1o offer this statement on childcare that we hope will
be useful in the development of a forward-locking poiicy for the nation.

It is often said that our children are our furure. As in anything as imporrant as “our
future* s 2 naton, it should be expected that adequate investment in time, energy, and resources
be made to assure the success of that furure. If the United States is to build toward its funure
with 2 avil sociery and 2 competent workforce that meets or exceeds global expecrations, it is
necessary that the most. valuable investment would be in the care and murturing of our children—
the greatest potential resource we or anty country has.
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Qﬂdm'ehabemapanofwcom;' g lepqofscvicghvingpmvideddzym
forwqﬁngmothmsincebefaethemofthccmry. After 102 years, Volunteers of
mmmmmm&msmmmmdum,mm

youth services, Owappmachnothisviulmbiea,:hqtfom,isbnedonammryofapeﬁeme
inwoaﬁngwi:hchﬂdrenandyunhandtheirfamﬂis.

Tobemparmmusshmﬁa:hemajmmponsibﬂityfonheupbﬁngingofthdr .
children, However, when a singj pamgmmgaumorlgothin-homepammguszor
cy

mmmnecusarymcanyomthkpoﬁcy.VolumofAmciaalsobeﬁcvﬁitisthe
right, responsibility, and obligation of the federal government to the nation's children to
esubﬁshmdmzimainmininnmmﬁmﬂstandatdsforchﬂdwqmchathoseusedin
HudSmorpromtdgaedbytheNaﬁonzlAssodaﬁonfatheEducaﬁononoung
Children.
Aminment of the following principles should be the goal of new federal legislation: -
. Qmﬁty.afford:ble.ﬂ-hmrchﬂdmforaﬂinf:mmddlaxandpmschool
chﬂdxminaafe.hﬂkhyenvimnmm,whahzmbnedorhomebued
* Access to positive, productive after-school, after-hour, weekend, and summer
programs for all school-aged children and teens
. Devdopmamﬂyappropdztepnaicsbuedm:helnmmmhon:hecopiﬁve
anda!wdonaldevdopmentofdzﬂdxmandymd:
. Parmrinvolvcnuxandpamsupponnmkstominandasinduninthdr
most important role of being parents
. Amdﬂdopmsymtopm\ddeappmpriz:dyuﬁnedandreasomblypaid
childarcuﬂymuhwmimsmanymdﬁswmk
. Asnppmnetwm’kforfamﬂyandin—homechﬂdqmgimwpmvidemining.
information, and backup resources, and

reflect the absolute cost of care.

To achieve such ing national policy requires that it be backed by sufficient
mwhdpmoﬁomngmmﬁa.mdpmdm' accomplish it. Declining federal support
fort.heSodaISavieaBlocannt.wﬁchbzspmvidedxmajormuofsmcﬁmdsfor

Also, while federal policy should establish the standards to which all states, localities, and
pmvidmwwlddsgmdbehddaccmmplgpmgnmspedﬁcsmadﬁmdwsemndards

shouldbecgmqnmuy—buedgndoommuy-direaed involvinggams.schools community-

[n 1991, the Commirtee for T _onamic Development, comprised of execurives of some
ofthemdon'shtg&compania.imedarmtalﬁngfor'anewvin'onfordﬂdmand
education” in the United States. In it they stated, "The ladk of avaihability of quality child care
dmkdzvdopmmnﬂyappmpﬁa:ghsedtndomlwh&mdbaffordzblehnmmdaaiﬁs
of nagonal proparuons that affects most families bur hits low~income families the hardes. *
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Whﬂe;tuthemmoftheVohmofAmn' t0 serve those most in need, it is the
consttutional obligarion of the federal government to provide for the well being of all the
people, including children, The tme has come for this to be done. , :

VoluntnusofAmcathznkstheoommmforbegnmngthslegshn%Mmd
pledgsmnunsuncemthedcvdopmemof:dﬂdmmdaﬁmschool system the families and
young people of America deserve.

For further information conract Ron Fidd, vice president for public policy, Volunteers
of America National Office, 110 S. Union Street, Alexandria VA 22314-3324, (703) 548-2288,

fax (703) 684-1972, e-mail rfield@voa.org.

Quality
School-Age Care

A Public Investment that Pays Triple Dividends

FR A

YouTH R
DEVELOPMENT DELINQUENCY
o PREVENTION
WORKFORCE
DEVELOPMENT

nsaca?

The National School-Age Care Alliance
1137 Washingron Screct, Boston, Massachuseres 02124

Tek: (617)298-5012 * Fne (617)298-5022 * Emasl: saf@nsaca.org * ueh: www.nsaca.org
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five to fourteen in thetr ous-of-echool tine. The programs oparase f0 whea, tral, aod suburben conxmnities,
sarve diverse popuistions, and opezie under & wide varicty of sxspioes, taclnding public schoals, comemmity
comtors, churches, YMCA's, YWCA's, Cooporative Exsension Setvices, libearics, commumity collogos, and
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High quality school-ago programs arc aa ideal prevention/iniarvention wol bocauss they provide
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Curriculum and seaff which reflects the racial and cultural beritsge of the children and which
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¢ A climate charactarized by positive interaction of staff with children. 12'°
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* Preventing Problem Behaviors and Rairing Acodemic Performance in the Notions® Childrex: The Ispact of
64 School Age Child Care Progrems Supported by the Cooperarive Extention Service, Riley, Swinbery,
Todd. Junge, McClain, 1994

® Opportunines for Prevention: Building After~Schoni and Summer Programs for Young Adolescents,
Children’s Defense Fund, Adoiescent Pregnancy Preventine Clearing Honae, fuly 1987.

" Washingson State's Role in Building an Effective School-age Care Syatem, Clegg and Assoc, Decerober
1993,
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For more Informsation, please contact:

Or NSACA Pubiic Policy Co-chair: Linda Zang, (410) 767-7813, or Janet Frisling (206) 461-3802

The NSACA Public Policy Commmagmlqidlyacbmvldga the School’s Out Consorthum of the
Seattle YWCA. the Seattle MOST Initiative, and The National Institute on Out-of-School lime for

proM'ngbackgmudbfomfort&irpape.

" Making the MOST of Out-of-Schoel Time Background Report, Sealhmms&ﬁgﬂﬂnp,
Decomber, 1994

1 WmmSunkRmhﬂuthuslmSMunavm Clegg and Assoc. Decamber
1993,

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you all very much. The hearing is ad-
Jjourned. . .
[Whereupon, at 12:14 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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